Into the Inferno: Counsellor Competency in Firefighter Culture

by Mariah Kingston

MEd (Educational Psychology), Simon Fraser University, 2019

BA (English), Simon Fraser University, 2016

Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Arts

In the
Counselling Psychology Program
Faculty of Education

© Mariah Kingston 2023 SIMON FRASER UNIVERSITY Summer 2023

Copyright in this work is held by the author. Please ensure that any reproduction or re-use is done in accordance with the relevant national copyright legislation.

Declaration of Committee

Name: Mariah Kingston

Degree: Master of Arts

Title: Into the Inferno: Counsellor Competency in

Firefighter Culture

Committee: Chair: Patricia Nitkin

Clinical Professor, Faculty of Education

Lucy LeMare Supervisor

Professor, Faculty of Education

Gillian Smith

Committee Member

Lecturer, Faculty of Education

Marla Buchanan External Examiner

Professor, Counselling Psychology The University of British Columbia

Ethics Statement

The author, whose name appears on the title page of this work, has obtained, for the research described in this work, either:

 human research ethics approval from the Simon Fraser University Office of Research Ethics

or

 advance approval of the animal care protocol from the University Animal Care Committee of Simon Fraser University

or has conducted the research

c. as a co-investigator, collaborator, or research assistant in a research project approved in advance.

A copy of the approval letter has been filed with the Theses Office of the University Library at the time of submission of this thesis or project.

The original application for approval and letter of approval are filed with the relevant offices. Inquiries may be directed to those authorities.

Simon Fraser University Library Burnaby, British Columbia, Canada

Update Spring 2016

Abstract

Due to the increasing rates of mental health disorders and associated increasing rates of suicide in Canadian firefighters' lifetimes, it is imperative to understand how to better provide counselling services to firefighters. This study investigates how counsellors can increase their competency in firefighter culture in order to inform what future directions are needed to better serve Canadian firefighters. Using an interpretative phenomenological analysis lens, interviews were conducted with six firefighters from a large fire department in the Lower Mainland of British Columbia. Qualitative data provided emergent themes including experiences of firefighter culture, firefighters' perceptions of counselling, and how counsellors can increase competency in firefighter culture. Implications for counsellors, recommendations for firefighter organizations, and future research directions from these findings are discussed.

Keywords: firefighter; firefighter culture; counselling; cultural competency; helpseeking tendencies; mental health

Dedication

For Mark

"There goes my hero, watch him as he goes. There goes my hero, he's ordinary"

Acknowledgements

I have deep appreciation for the men and women who took the time to tell me their stories. Thank you for your vulnerability and willingness to share. Thank you for the sacrifices you make daily, for being the individuals who run towards crisis, while the rest of the world runs away.

I would like to acknowledge the support and guidance of my senior research supervisor, Dr. Lucy LeMare. Thank you for accepting me and all my persistent emails. Your commitment to excellence in research, and care for your students is inspiring.

Thank you to my research committee member Dr. Gillian Smith, who has been a great inspiration in my work, both in theory and practice. I appreciate the support and guidance throughout this entire program, and the way you lead all your students with kindness and encouragement.

Immense gratitude to my friends Caileigh, Nikolina, Zoë and Hailea for all your support and guidance throughout the process of this thesis, and the entire program. Caileigh, thank you for your gifts of time, insight, and intellect. Nikolina, thank you for our tea dates, and space for emotional decompression. Zoë, thank you for your compassion, support, and realism. Hailea, thank you for encouraging me to pursue this research, even when I doubted my ability. I am so lucky to have such amazing women in my life.

And lastly, but most importantly, thank you to my husband Mark. I could not have finished this without your constant love, support, and motivation. Thank you for all the dinners, and infinite cups of tea that fueled this research. I am so honoured to walk through all the peaks and valleys of life with you. This is for you.

Table of Contents

Decla	ration o	f Committee	ii			
Ethics Statement						
Abstract						
Dedic	ation		V			
	•	ments				
Table	of Cont	tents	vii			
		S				
List o	f Acrony	/ms	xi			
Chap	ter 1.	Introduction	1			
1.1.		ent of the Problem				
1.2.		ale				
1.3.	3. Purpose					
1.4.	Resear	rch Questions	5			
Chap	ter 2.	Review of the Literature	6			
2.1.	Search	Procedure	6			
2.2.	Occupa	ational Stress	6			
2.3.	·					
2.4.	Suicidality					
2.5.	Help-se	eeking Tendencies	13			
2.6.	Firefigh	nter Culture	15			
2.7.	Counse	ellor Cultural Competency	17			
2.8.	Conclu	sion	19			
Chap	ter 3.	Methods	20			
3.1.	Interpre	etative Phenomenological Analysis	20			
	3.1.1.	Phenomenology	20			
	3.1.2.	Hermeneutics	21			
	3.1.3.	Idiography	21			
	3.1.4.	Fire culture as a phenomenon	22			
3.2.	Proced	ures	22			
	3.2.1.	Ethics approval	22			
	3.2.2.	Identifying the site for study	22			
	3.2.3.	Creation of interview guide	23			
	3.2.4.	Data collection	23			
		Sample				
		Participant recruitment				
		Snowball sampling				
2.2	Doto A	Interviews				
3.3.	Data Analysis					
	3.3.1. 3.3.2	Participant profiles	25			

		Video recordings and transcriptions	28
		Textual analysis	28
		Subsumption, polarization and numeration	29
3.4.	Ethical	considerations	30
		Subjectivity of the researcher	31
Cha	oter 4.	Results	33
4.1.	Experie	ences of Firefighter Culture	33
	4.1.1.	"Old school traditions": Foundations of the fire services	33
		"Hierarchy system": The role of seniority	34
		"A bit of a boy's club": Male-dominant values	35
		"It wasn't really hazing": The probationer	
	4.1.2.	"Strong brotherhood and sisterhood": Sense of 'family'	40
		"Trials and tribulations": Earning a spot in the 'family'	43
	4.1.3.	"A little bit of a secret": Hesitation to share	52
		"Inside those fire hall doors": Hesitation to share in interviews	52
		"Some things are not worth telling": Protecting spouses	55
		"Those guys actually get it": Connection through shared experience	57
	4.1.4.	"That was actually really gross": The use of dark humor	60
	4.1.5.	"We've come a long way": A culture shift	63
		"Up and coming firefighters": A new generation	65
4.2.	Firefighters' Perceptions of Counselling		
	4.2.1.	"Are you fucking kidding me?": A gap in understanding	
	4.2.2.	Gaining competency in firefighter culture	
		"Get on the inside": Talking with firefighters	
		"A cherry on top": Being a first responder	
		"Tick box for understanding": Having references	
4.3.	Summa	ary	
Cha	oter 5.	Discussion	78
5.1.	Firefigh	nter Culture	78
	5.1.1.	Tradition	78
	5.1.2.	Sense of family	79
	5.1.3.	Hesitation to share	
	5.1.4.	Critical incident stress management	
	5.1.5.	Dark humor	
	5.1.6.	Culture shift	
5.2.		otions of Counselling	
0.2.	5.2.1.	Occupationally aware counsellors	
5.3.		itions For Counsellors	
	•		
5.4.		mendations For Firefighter Organizations	
	5.4.1.	Maintain a resource list of occupationally aware counsellors	
	5.4.2.	Provide occupational awareness training for counsellors	
	5.4.3.	Provide training for members on signs of PTSD	
5.5.		Directions	
5.6	Limitations		88

References	89
Appendix A Research Ethics Board Approval	95
Appendix B Organizational Recruitment Letter	96
Appendix C Participant Recruitment Letter	97
Appendix D Participant Consent Form	99
Appendix E Interview Guide	103
Appendix F Member Checking Email	106
Appendix G Mental Health Resources	107

List of Tables

Table 1.1	Participant profiles	27
Table 2.1	Identifying Recurrent Themes: Experiences of Firefighter Culture	30

List of Acronyms

APA American Psychiatric Association

BCPFFA British Columbia Professional Fire Fighters Association

CISM Critical Incident Stress Management

IAFF International Association of Fire Fighters

IPA Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis

PTSD Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder

PSP Public Safety Personnel

Chapter 1.

Introduction

I am not sure what it was about the small town I grew up in, but all my male friends wanted to become firefighters. Over the years that is precisely what happened. Gradually, I watched them become volunteers, then paid on-call, and finally career firefighters. One of these friends I would later go on to date, then marry, which provided me with the distinguished title of "fire wife". As I watched my friends and my husband go through this process, I started to become aware of the inescapable effects of this job, and how they inevitably permeate all aspects of life.

My husband started as a paid-on-call firefighter. His pager would go off constantly. I watched him get ripped away from the middle of family gatherings, birthday parties, and Christmas morning. He left behind his friends, his family, and me. Without a single hesitation or thought about the food, company, or memories he would be missing, he was gone. He was out the door before the page even finished coming through. He would come home from his full-time job and before he could even get his shoes off, the pager would sound, and he would be gone. He would get a call at 1am, be out all night, come home and make a coffee, and then head to work. The high-pitched noise would sound at 8am, 6pm, 4am; emergencies don't have a perception of time, or of the lives they disrupt. The tone of his pager is still burned into my brain. Little did I know that the pager would be the easier part. Slowly our daily driving routes started to change. That's a hazard of working in the town you live in -- every street has a ghost. We would turn left because someone had overdosed to the right; we would circle around the block because straight through was where a child had died, or someone had drowned, or a car got hit head on. I remember when he was offered a career position at a department outside of our town. I was so relieved, no more pager, no more ghosts. The thing I didn't know about ghosts is they follow you everywhere.

When he started as a career firefighter, there were other effects which emerged from the shadows. He became the recruit, cleaning toilets, making muffins, and navigating the social groups. He went on more calls in a year than he had in five years as a paid-on-call firefighter. The call volume took a toll on him. I watched the weight of

the individuals who he couldn't save slowly pull at the furrows of his brow and the skin beneath his eyes. He would come home with the glazed look you only acquire after giving someone Narcan for the third, tenth, fiftieth time. The job he had dreamed of since he was three years old slowly morphed his face and his view of the world.

That's not to say that the side effects of firefighting are only negative, there are many amazing aspects of the job. I watched my husband create strong friendships and bonds. He connected with a community of people with the same shared experiences. He adored volunteering through the department, educating the public, and participating in city events. Some of his greatest memories involve the firehall, and so do some of his worst. That's just a part of the job.

I myself was not immune to these exposures, as I spent four years as a crisis intervention worker for victim services, two of which were volunteer and two of which were paid. I spent my weekends and evenings waiting to see if there would be a motor vehicle accident, a sudden death, a suicide, or a domestic violence call. The moment I would sign on, the hypervigilance began. My nervous system was always ready, waiting to jump into action to assist someone during a terrible moment in their life. It's a feeling I cannot explain, of returning home at 2am after spending three hours at a suicide call, putting on your pyjamas, crawling into bed and not even having a chance to close your eyes before you receive a call out for a child abduction. Despondency, enervation, numbness, none of these can truly encapsulate the feeling. The wonderful side of victim services, which is a side not many first responders get to see, was the growth and healing people experience after tragedy. The continued connection with clients for several weeks, months or sometimes years, provided me with access to this piece. Being able to witness the resiliency of the human spirit as individuals continue to fully experience life despite tragedy, was a gift that victim services provided. It was this witnessing which fueled my passion to become a counsellor.

As a counsellor in training and a previous victim services worker, watching my husband's experience with the fire service sparked a curiosity to find the best ways possible to support firefighters when they need it. When I started looking into counselling services for firefighters, I realized there were not a lot of counsellors who have specialized training in supporting first responders. Even more troubling, I realized there was a lack of training available for counsellors. At the time of writing, I only found two

courses. I then turned to the literature to try and piece together how we, as counsellors, can become more competent in supporting our firefighters when they need it. Because while I have never understood the allure of running into a burning building, someone has to do it, and it takes an exceptional person to do so. And that's exactly what my husband is, an exceptional person. That's why I wrote this for him.

1.1. Statement of the Problem

First responders, including firefighters, police officers and paramedics, have an elevated risk for both mental health diagnoses and suicidal tendencies due to frequent exposure to duty-related traumatic events (Bartlett et al., 2018; Boffa et al., 2017; Boffa et al., 2018; Johnson et al., 2020). The fire service, in particular, has notably high rates of mental health disorders, with an estimated 17.3% prevalence rate (Sommerfeld et al., 2017), as well as alarmingly high rates of suicidal ideation, plans, and attempts (Henderson et al., 2016; Jones et al., 2020). Despite this, firefighters demonstrate low help-seeking tendencies towards counsellors, with help-seeking tendencies appearing to increase only as firefighters' years of service increase (Carleton et al., 2018a; Hom et al., 2016). Current literature demonstrates firefighters' hesitancy to seek professional help is due to perceived stigma (Henderson et al., 2016; Hom et al., 2016; Johnson et al., 2020; Jones et al., 2020), embarrassment (Henderson et al., 2016; Henderson, 2020; Hom et al., 2016), a fire-service culture which embraces traditional masculine values (Henderson, 2020), and anticipated negative outcomes of treatment (Johnson et al., 2020; Henderson et al., 2016). However, the most frequently discussed reason for lack of professional help-seeking is firefighters' perception of counsellor competency in firefighter experience and culture (Gulliver et al., 2019; Henderson, 2020; Hom et al., 2018; Johnson et al., 2020; Jones et al., 2020). Not only do firefighters rate counsellors' lack of awareness and understanding of firefighter culture as the biggest barrier to professional help-seeking, the president of the International Association of Fire Fighters (IAFF) has also acknowledged the lack of counsellors who are competent in firefighter culture (Gulliver et al., 2019). This highlights the need for counsellors who have specific training on the complexities of firefighter culture as both a social and an organizational construct (Johnson et al., 2020; Henderson, 2020). Specific training on firefighter culture may help to overcome stigma and treatment barriers and to effectively work with this population. However, there is currently no research on how firefighters themselves

define firefighter culture or on what firefighters look for when determining a counsellor's competency in firefighter culture.

1.2. Rationale

Overall, firefighters are an understudied professional population (Gulliver et al., 2019) and there is a scarcity of literature on Canadian firefighters, which creates a gap in understanding firefighters in the Canadian context. Furthermore, there has been no research, to my knowledge, that has focused on how to improve counselling services for firefighters. Current studies have highlighted this gap and researchers have emphasized the need for studies to be conducted on identifying what firefighters view as being necessary for counsellors to truly understand their work culture (Henderson et al., 2016; Johnson et al., 2020). Moreover, there is no current research that examines how firefighters define firefighter culture. Understanding how firefighters perceive their culture is imperative to understanding how to improve counselling services for them. Furthermore, the value of considering firefighter perspectives and incorporating them into interventions has been emphasized (Jones et al., 2020). My research aims to address these gaps with the hope of informing the counselling field on best practices when working with the firefighter population.

1.3. Purpose

The objective of the current research is to gain an understanding of how firefighters define firefighter culture and their perceptions of how counsellors can become competent in firefighter culture and experience. The current study aims to increase knowledge about firefighter culture and counsellors' competency of firefighter culture using an interpretative phenomenological analysis approach. By examining how firefighters themselves define firefighter culture, the current study addresses the deficiency of examination of the phenomenon of firefighter culture in current literature. Due to the increasing rates of mental health disorders, specifically posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD), and associated increasing rates of suicide in Canadian firefighters' lifetimes (Wilson et al., 2016), it is imperative to understand how to better serve this population. This study will contribute to informing counsellors on how to increase their

competency in firefighter culture and will also inform what future research directions are needed to better serve Canadian firefighters.

1.4. Research Questions

The current study is guided by the following research question: What meaning do firefighters make of firefighter culture and how it intersects with mental health and help-seeking from counsellors?

Chapter 2. Review of the Literature

2.1. Search Procedure

To conduct the present literature review I searched academic databases, including PsycINFO, EBSCO, and Google Scholar which were accessed through the SFU Library database. Within these databases, combinations of the following keywords were used to target literature relevant to the current review: "firefighter", "firefighter culture", "first responder", "mental health", "counselling", "cultural competency", and "Canada". When examining articles, titles, keywords, and abstracts were reviewed for relevance to the current literature review topic. Reference lists from articles obtained in the search were scanned for articles relevant to this literature review. The search was initially completed in May 2021, however, I continued the literature review throughout the data collection process, as emerging data directed the need for further investigation of current research. After the preliminary search in the academic databases, it was established that there is strong empirical research that suggests the need for future examination on how counsellors can become more competent in firefighter culture, in order to better serve this population.

2.2. Occupational Stress

Occupational stress, which is the adverse reaction experienced by workers when workplace demands are greater than the worker can manage (Kim et al., 2013), is prevalent among firefighters. Firefighting is an inherently stressful occupation, as firefighters attend emergency situations with high exposure to critical incidents (Carey et al., 2011; Lebeaut et al., 2021; Salleh et al., 2020; Sawhney et al., 2018). Critical incidents can be defined as event exposures that are overwhelming, sudden and surpass an individual's normal coping skills and may lead to adverse mental health consequences such as occupational stress injuries (Brazil, 2017; MacDermid et al., 2019; Nazari et al., 2020). Recent Canadian studies which measured the prevalence of firefighters' exposure to critical incidents include a descriptive survey by Brazil (2017) of 102 volunteer firefighters from Prince Edward Island, a cross-sectional survey of 390 fulltime and 74 volunteer firefighters from over 160 Canadian locations by Nazari et al. (2020) as well as a cross-sectional survey by MacDermid et al. (2019) of 340 full time

firefighters from one fire service in Hamilton Ontario. All of these studies confirm high rates of critical event exposure in Canadian firefighters. MacDermid et al. (2019) and Nazari et al. (2020) measured critical incident exposure using the Critical Incident Inventory (CII), which is a measure specifically designed for firefighters. The CII includes six subscales that include: trauma to self, victims known to fire-emergency worker, multiple casualties, incidents involving children, unusual or problematic tactical operations, and exposure to severe medical trauma. To address the limitations of having firefighters respond only to the predetermined call scenarios as measured by the CII, Brazil (2017) created their own survey, which consisted of 16 open and closed-ended questions. Across these studies, researchers found that 85% of firefighters indicated one or more critical incident exposures over a two-month period (MacDermid et al., 2019), 85.3% of firefighters indicated exposure to one or more critical incidents over a two-year period, with 18.6% of those respondents reporting that had been exposed to seven or more (Brazil, 2017), and 96.4% of firefighters indicating they were exposed to some form of critical incident over the span of their firefighting careers (Nazari et al., 2020). These studies demonstrate the high rate of exposure to critical incidents among Canadian firefighters.

Critical incident exposure can happen on regular scenes that firefighters frequently attend such as fires, motor-vehicle accidents, natural disasters, and human injuries, all of which can be highly traumatic in nature. These incidents also put firefighters in direct exposure to blood, other bodily fluids, and dead bodies (Nazari et al., 2020), all of which are distressing in nature. Moreover, in the ever-changing societal climate, firefighters are becoming more frequently exposed to incidents that result in being assaulted in the line of duty, as well as severe injury or death to self or fellow firefighters (MacDermid et al., 2021). For example, Narzari et al. (2020) found that 67% of firefighters reported that at some point during their career, they had attended incidents in which they required police protection to do their job.

Furthermore, a Canadian qualitative analysis which explored 38 firefighters' experiences with mental health services by MacDermid et al. (2021) found that sustained exposure to critical incidents and stress has negative impacts on individual firefighters, their families and their work. At the individual level, firefighters reported brain fog, difficulty concentrating, always being on high alert, feelings of failure, fear of having to go on another call, second-guessing their performance and intrusive flashbacks. For

example, a participant in MacDermid et al.'s (2021) study shared their experience with intrusive flashbacks:

I'll give you an example. I came in on a person—she had hung herself, and I can still see her perfectly straight black hair, I can still see her pajamas, and I can still see her hanging there. And that was 15 years ago. It's like I'm still standing there staring at her hanging from the ceiling. How does it affect you? I don't know how it affects me, but it does. The memories stay (MacDermid et al., 2021).

Furthermore, on a family level, firefighters reported feeling unable to be open with their families, feeling guarded about the nature of their job, and having feelings of failure and loss of pride in their families. Lastly, on a work level firefighters reported they experienced a lack of civility with colleagues and increased interpersonal conflicts at work. Moreover, the authors linked these negative impacts to negative consequences and maladaptive behaviours at all three levels. Not only does this study by MacDermid et al., (2021) highlight the experiences of Canadian firefighters, it also demonstrates the detrimental impacts of prolonged critical incident exposure and stress on multiple dimensions of firefighters' lives.

In addition to exposure to critical incidents, firefighters also face additional occupational stressors such as disrupted sleep schedules, physical strain, shift work, constant hyperarousal, inconsistent meals, fear of death of self and others, and exposure to alarms, bright lights, and smoke (Johnson et al., 2020; Salleh et al., 2020). For example, in a mixed-methods research study, which surveyed 254 firefighters from a large fire department in British Columbia, Canada, Isaac and Buchanan (2021) found that the most frequently reported occupational stressors by firefighters were disruption of sleep, feelings of isolation from family due to work demands and stress, thoughts about past calls that were upsetting or disturbing, observing negative effects of stress on coworkers, and working with substandard co-workers during emergency incidents or situations. These occupational stressors can negatively impact physical, mental, and emotional health and may lead to a variety of health concerns (Gulliver et al., 2019; Greinacher et al., 2019; Jahnke et al., 2016; Kimbrel et al., 2011; Sawhney et al., 2018), such as emotional exhaustion, sleep disturbances, fatigue, irritability, and obesity (Greinacher et al., 2019; Gulliver et al., 2019), as well as musculoskeletal disorders (Kim et al., 2013). It is perhaps unsurprising then that in 2014, the Center for Disease Control and Prevention National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health reported

astonishingly high rates of deaths among firefighters due to heart attacks and other cardiac disorders, such as high blood pressure and coronary heart disease, as well as a variety of cancers (Henderson et al., 2016).

In addition to emotional, physical, and mental health concerns, occupational stress can also lead to maladaptive coping mechanisms. For example, in a study conducted by Carey et al. (2011) which examined the psychosomatic well-being of 112 American firefighters, 58% of participants reported binge drinking behaviour, 20% reported nicotine use and 5% reported overuse of caffeine. Binge drinking and alcohol consumption appear to be the most predominant maladaptive coping mechanism in the fire service. For example, Haddock et al. (2012) surveyed alcohol use patterns among 656 firefighters in the United States and found that participants consumed alcohol an average of 10 days per month, and on those days 58% of participants engaged in binge drinking behaviours.

Moreover, the occupational stress caused by regular exposure to traumatic events has been associated with an increased risk of mental disorders, which is perhaps why mental disorders are a highly prevalent issue in the firefighting industry. High occupational stress and over-exposure to traumatic events have been associated with major depressive disorders, panic disorders, anxiety disorders, alcohol use disorder and, most notably, PTSD (Carleton et al., 2018a; Henderson et al., 2016; Johnson et al., 2020; Lebeaut et al., 2021; Obuobi-Donkor et al., 2022; Salleh et al., 2020; Sawhney et al., 2018; Smith et al., 2021).

2.3. Posttraumatic Stress Disorder

The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fifth Edition (DSM-5), outlines the criteria for a PTSD diagnosis as: 1) having an exposure to actual or threatened death, serious injury, or sexual violence; 2) presence of one or more intrusion symptoms associated with the traumatic event; 3) persistent avoidance of stimuli associated with the traumatic event, beginning after the traumatic event occurred; 4) negative alterations in cognitions and mood associated with the traumatic event, beginning or worsening after the traumatic event occurred; 5) marked alterations in arousal and reactivity associated with the traumatic event, beginning or worsening after the traumatic event, beginning or worsening after the traumatic event; 6) duration of the disturbance is more than 1 month; 7) the

disturbance causes clinically significant distress or impairment in social, occupational, or other important areas of functioning; 8) the disturbance is not attributable to the physiological effects of a substance or another medical condition (American Psychiatric Association [APA], 2013). Current research demonstrates that many firefighters meet the first criterion through routine occupational-related events, suggesting that most firefighters likely already fulfill one criterion for a PTSD diagnosis, due to the nature of their career. This may be a contributing factor as to why PTSD is one of the most frequent mental disorders reported among firefighters (Bartlett et al., 2018; Boffa et al., 2018; Henderson et al., 2016). However, although current literature demonstrates an increased risk of PTSD diagnosis for firefighters (Alghamdi, 2015; Bartlett et al., 2018; Boffa et al., 2018; Henderson et al., 2016; Henderson, 2020; Salleh et al., 2020), the percentage of firefighters globally who currently meet the criteria for PTSD is unknown, and estimates are variable.

In a literature review conducted by Salleh et al. (2020), which examined 12 quantitative studies on PTSD in firefighters from various countries, it was found that rates of firefighters who met the criteria for PTSD ranged from 6.5% to as high as 57%. However, none of the studies in the review by Salleh et al. (2020) were conducted in Canada, which demonstrates a gap in literature on Canadian firefighters. Similar to Salleh et al.'s, (2020) findings, Obuobi-Donkor et al. (2022), found in their literature review of 32 articles which sought to determine the prevalence of PTSD among firefighters and military personnel globally, that the prevalence of PTSD was 57% for firefighters. Again, none of the articles reviewed were conducted on Canadian firefighters, and I was unable to find any published studies which specifically examined PTSD rates among firefighters in Canada.

The lack of Canadian research is further demonstrated in an article by Wilson et al. (2016), which discussed the economic impact of PTSD among first responders in Canada. The authors stated that while there are estimates of PTSD rates among first responders, there are no studies which provide an accurate representation of rates. More disturbingly, in a quantitative study conducted by Carleton et al. (2018a), which examined mental health disorders among Canadian Public Safety Personnel (PSP), which includes correctional workers, dispatchers, firefighters, paramedics, and police, they noted there is a deficiency of Canadian data regarding any mental health disorders

among first responders. This demonstrates the need for future researchers to focus on the mental health needs of Canadian firefighters.

Despite the lack of Canadian data, the rates demonstrated in current literature of firefighters from varying countries are staggeringly high and indicate that firefighters are at a greater risk of developing PTSD than are soldiers in combat zones are (Obuobi-Donkor et al., 2022; Wilson et al., 2016). This may be because both the highly traumatic calls that firefighters attend, as well as the routine aspects of the fire services, such as performing CPR, contribute to mental disturbances such as PTSD (Benedek et al., 2007). This increased risk of PTSD among firefighters is particularly worrying as PTSD symptomatology has been identified as a risk factor for suicidality (Bartlett et al., 2018; Boffa et al., 2018).

2.4. Suicidality

The exact rates of suicide among Canadian firefighters are not known, however, there are recent studies examining suicide among firefighters in the United States. For example, Boffa et al. (2018) assessed the mediating effects of anxiety sensitivity on suicidal tendencies among 214 firefighters; Stanley et al. (2018) addressed associations among occupational stress, suicidality and distress tolerance in 831 firefighters; Hom et al. (2016) collected data on mental health service use and barriers to care in 483 firefighters who reported suicidal ideation; Hom et al. (2018) collected data on helpseeking tendencies in 119 women firefighters with a history of suicidal tendencies; and Stanley et al. (2015) examined rates of suicidal ideation, plans and attempts in 1027 firefighters. These studies used online surveys to collect data and participants were recruited through social media (Hom et al., 2016; Stanley et al., 2015) or through larger scale studies (Boffa et al., 2018; Stanley et al., 2018). Common measures used included the Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale (Boffa et al., 2018, Stanley et al., 2018), Suicidal Behaviors Questionnaire-Revised (Boffa et al., 2018; Stanley et al., 2018), PTSD Checklist for DSM-5 (Boffa et al., 2018), Sources of occupational stress-14 (Stanely et al., 2018) and Self-Injurious Thoughts and Behaviors Interview-Short Form (Stanely et al., 2015; Hom et al., 2016; Hom et al., 2018).

The results from these studies are consistent in that they all demonstrate that American firefighters have an increased risk of death by suicide compared to both the general population and other high-risk occupational groups, such as military personnel (Boffa et al., 2018; Stanley et al., 2018; Stanley et al., 2015). Findings indicate that 46.8% of firefighters admitted to having suicidal ideation at some point in their career, 19.2% admitted to having a suicide plan, and 15.5% admitted to having at least one attempt (Stanley et al., 2018; Stanley et al., 2015). These rates are disturbingly high, especially when compared to the general population rates which are 5.6%-14.3% for suicidal ideation, and 1.9-8.7% for having a suicide plan and at least one attempt (Stanley et al., 2015). These statistics demonstrate that firefighters are more than two times more likely to have suicidal ideation than the general population (Stanley et al., 2018; Stanley et al., 2015).

A study by Carleton et al. (2018b), which assessed past-year and lifetime suicidal ideation and plans of 5,148 Canadian PSPs, using a web-based self-report survey, may help to demonstrate rates of suicide among Canadian firefighters. While the authors found that across all PSP categories, the self-reported prevalence of lifetime suicidal ideation and plans appeared to be higher than prevalence rates identified by previous researchers for general population samples, they also identified that lifetime suicide attempts for firefighters specifically (3.3%) appeared comparable to, or lower than, lifetime prevalence rates identified by previous researchers for general population samples.

However, rates of suicidal tendencies may be even larger than stated as a recent literature review by Smith et al. (2021), which included 172 studies on firefighter mental health, estimates that only 40% of suicides in the fire department are reported. Carleton et al. (2018b) also acknowledged that suicidal behaviours are relatively underreported in the current literature and that there were no previous studies identified that assessed current or past-year suicidal behaviours for Canadian firefighters. This demonstrates the need for more examination of Canadian firefighters. Furthermore, Henderson et al.'s (2016) review on suicidality in the fire service reported that there is no formal database which tracks suicides within the fire services, which may contribute to underreporting. However, despite the high rates of suicidal tendencies in firefighters, current literature demonstrates that firefighters display low help-seeking tendencies.

2.5. Help-seeking Tendencies

Researchers have addressed the use of professional service utilization rates for mental health issues in a variety of populations, such as military veterans, however, this topic has been under-studied within the firefighter population and there are no studies that report actual rates of mental health services use. There are, however, studies which attempt to identify firefighter's coping strategies, preferences for mental health services and perceived barriers to services.

Gulliver et al. (2019) and Chamberlain and Green (2010) both conducted quantitative studies which, respectively, measured attitudes toward, and preferences of firefighters for, behavioural health services as well as psychological stress and coping strategies. Gulliver et al.'s (2019) study included 2,156 respondents to an online survey which was open to firefighters in both Canada and the United States. Chamberlain and Green's (2010) study included 145 participants from a fire department in Southeast Queensland, Australia. Gulliver et al.'s (2019) survey included IAFF members in both Canada and the United States, however, there is no ability to determine if firefighters' answers differed based on the country they live in, as it was not recorded which country participants resided in. The lack of distinction between countries makes it difficult to determine if Canadian firefighters answered differently from American firefighters and if firefighters have a different experience in the Canadian context. While both studies used self-report measures, Gulliver et al. (2019) created their survey to measure attitudes about, access to, and preferences towards behavioural health services. Although this survey is not a psychometrically validated instrument, it was created specifically to measure firefighters' opinions of behavioural health services, and the information it provided is important for future research. Chamberlain and Green (2010) used psychometrically validated instruments including the General Health Questionnaire 12item scale, Brief COPE and Impact of Events Scale-Revised, but importantly, participants noted that they felt restricted in their answers by the pre-determined scales. For example, participants who used exercise as a coping mechanism were not able to report that, as the Brief COPE did not include that option (Chamberlain & Green, 2010).

Chamberlain and Green (2010) found that the use of coping strategies positively correlated with distress and posttraumatic stress, indicating that firefighters with greater mental health symptoms displayed higher help-seeking tendencies than those with fewer

symptoms. Additional studies have revealed several other factors linked to firefighters' help-seeking tendencies including years of service (Gulliver et al., 2019; Hom et al., 2016), geographic location, and income level (Hom et al., 2016). It was found that firefighters help-seeking tendencies increased with both age and with years served in the fire industry (Gulliver et al., 2019; Hom et al., 2016). This may be due to more experienced firefighters having higher exposure to psychological distress (Chamberlin & Green, 2010), as a result of more years of exposure to traumatic events. Furthermore, firefighters in smaller towns and those with a lower income were less likely to express a willingness to engage in mental health services than those in larger centers and with higher incomes (Hom et al., 2016).

Only one Canadian study which explored firefighters' experiences with mental health services was located, which is a qualitative analysis of 38 career firefighters in Canada by MacDermid et al. (2021). Although the researchers did not measure help-seeking tendencies, they found that a substantial number of mental health programs were mentioned by firefighters as being positive. Many participants provided positive comments about programs including peer support, resiliency training, critical incident response, suicidal awareness programs, and PTSD prevention plans. Furthermore, participants also commented positively about resiliency programs that focus on increasing awareness of mental health stressors, coping skills, and recognizing signs of mental health problems, such as "Resilient Minds" and "Road to Mental Readiness". Despite positive comments about these programs, many firefighters also discussed their perceived barriers to access.

Several perceived barriers to mental health access have been identified in current literature, including embarrassment (Hom et al., 2016), difficulties or delays in access (MacDermid et al., 2021), anticipated negative outcomes (Gulliver et al., 2019), and stigma (Gulliver et al., 2019; Henderson et al. 2016; Hom et al., 2016). However, recent literature suggests that one of the most significant barriers to accessing mental health services is clinicians who do not understand firefighter culture (Gulliver et al., 2019; Henderson, 2020; Hom et al., 2018; MacDermid et al., 2021). Isaac and Buchanan's (2021) mixed methods study of firefighters from British Columbia found that many participants stated the importance of mental health professionals having knowledge and training in firefighter culture and occupational awareness, as well as their preference for help-seeking from someone who understands firefighter culture and the

traumatic nature of their job. The barrier of clinicians who are not knowledgeable in firefighter culture is also discussed in a qualitative study by Jones et al. (2020), as well as a literature review by Johnson et al. (2020). Jones et al. (2020) conducted 32 ethnographic interviews with firefighters and paramedics in Arkansas. Like Gulliver et al. (2019), these authors found that a key barrier to accessing services was having past negative experiences with a clinician, with several participants highlighting those negative experiences came from clinicians not understanding the firefighting career and not being trauma-informed (Jones et al., 2020). Furthermore, Johnson et al. (2020) conducted a literature review of current research on firefighters' mental health, which again highlighted the importance of clinicians understanding firefighter culture. Moreover, Johnson et al. (2020) stated that future research should investigate how to increase clinicians' competency in firefighter culture. Jonson et al. (2020) stated that "qualitative studies would be informative to identify themes specific to what firefighters view as key components needed to truly understand their work culture would be invaluable" (p. 309). The current study responds to this call.

In addition to these findings, the president of the IAFF has also highlighted the need for clinicians who are knowledgeable of firefighter culture and who understand mental health issues that are associated with the fire service profession (Gulliver et al., 2019). This demonstrates the need to investigate what firefighters think counsellors can do to increase their competency of firefighter culture. Since in first responder culture strength is valued, and weakness or the need for help can be seen as a safety risk, it creates a restriction of discussion about mental health issues and therefore the likelihood that individuals who need help will seek it is diminished (Henderson et al., 2016; Jones et al., 2020). This demonstrates the need for clinicians to understand the culture of the fire industry in order to mitigate stigma.

2.6. Firefighter Culture

It is estimated that firefighters spend one-third of their time at the fire station, which contributes to strong peer bonds and the formation of a specific firefighter culture (Henderson et al., 2016). Another occupational group that has a similar formation of culture is the military. While there are studies which investigate what composes military culture, such as military language, manners, norms of behaviours, beliefs systems, a chain of command, and military identity (Atuel, 2018; Reger et al., 2008), to my

knowledge, there are no studies which focus on firefighters' understanding of firefighter culture. This may be because research on firefighter mental health is in the relatively early stages of development, with significant attention being paid to mental health in the fire service in the last 10 years (Vujanovic & Tran, 2021), or because firefighting is often viewed as a closed culture (Isaac & Buchanan, 2021), with members demonstrating an unwillingness to share with members outside of their culture (Isaac & Buchanan, 2021; Jones et al., 2020).

The limited literature that discusses firefighter culture suggests it is a seniority-based, paramilitary framework built on traditional masculine values, machismo (Gouliquer et al., 2020; Henderson, 2020; Henderson et al., 2016; Sommerfeld et al., 2017; Thurnell-Read & Parker, 2008; Vujanovic & Tran, 2021) and a hyper-masculinized environment (MacDermid et al., 2021) that focuses on physical strength (MacDermid et al., 2021; Reid et al., 2018; Vujanovic & Tran, 2021), competitiveness (MacDermid et al., 2021; Reid et al., 2018), rationality, and heteronormativity (Vujanovic & Tran, 2021). For example, in a qualitative study of 113 female Canadian firefighters by Gouliquer et al. (2020), participants discussed the fire services as an "old boys club" (p.59), in which behaviours and attitudes of male firefighters are deeply rooted in a sexist tradition that is generational in nature. Masculine values appear to be in all aspects of firefighter culture, including in the fire services' daily routines, workplace practices and organizational structures (Thurnell-Read & Parker, 2008).

Furthermore, the fire service has been described as a culture of tradition which is resistant to change (MacDermid et al., 2021). The literature indicates that signs of weakness or vulnerability, such as mental health issues, can be seen as an imminent safety risk for the fire group (Henderson et al., 2016; Jones et al., 2020) or an admission that firefighters do not know something (MacDermid et al., 2021). It also indicates that discussing emotion may be a source of embarrassment and a detriment to reputation (Vujanovic & Tran, 2021). This may create a need to portray a strong image and an environment in which it is difficult for individuals to seek help, or to admit symptoms of psychological burden or mental health issues (Greinacher et al., 2019; Henderson et al., 2016; Jones et al., 2020). This is highlighted by MacDermid et al. (2021), who suggest that the culture of toughness is both a coping strategy and a potential deterrent for some to disclose mental health concerns. Dark humor, which has been identified as an important aspect of the fire service (Thurnell-Read & Parker, 2008), is also discussed as

a part of firefighter culture, which can be seen as a helpful way to deal with critical events but may also contribute to a reluctance in help-seeking tendencies (MacDermid et al., 2021).

This image of a hyper-masculinized firefighter is also portrayed in popular culture, with firefighters being presented as heroes, who encapsulate morality, fortitude, bravery and unwavering hardness through discipline and strength (Brazil, 2017; Thurnell-Read & Parker, 2008; Perrott, 2019). This image is often sexualized, and at times fetishized (Perrott, 2019). This image may have begun in the late 19th century, as during the latter part of this century the firefighter became somewhat of a cult figure, and a supreme model of manhood, whose heroic deeds were celebrated in paintings, sculptures, songs, stories posters, postcards, and advertisements (Cooper, 1995). This pop culture image of firefighters perhaps influenced the view and culture of modern-day firefighters. Cooper (1995) discusses this in the following statement:

The work of the fireman was of its very nature heroic. He daily performed acts of courage and daring, risking his life fighting fires, endeavouring to save victims or endangered colleagues. He was a hero of modern life. The firemen of today are doing in the course of their daily duty work that ranks among the heroic deeds of the century.

While the current literature and pop-culture references are a starting point for understanding firefighter culture, it is important to note that this information comes from a small number of authors, and there is no current research that explores what firefighters themselves believe represents firefighter culture. In order to address how counsellors can better understand firefighter culture, it is essential that researchers first gain an understanding of what firefighters believe constitutes firefighter culture, especially within the Canadian context.

2.7. Counsellor Cultural Competency

To provide the best service possible to firefighters, it is imperative for counsellors to display cultural competency in firefighter culture. Cultural competency is essential for a successful clinical practice, as a counsellor's ongoing attention to professional competence may increase more positive client outcomes (Leppma et al., 2016; Sandeen et al., 2018; Sue, 2001). To be culturally competent, a counsellor should use a broad and integrated approach which is congruent with client values, demonstrate sensitivity

and understanding to a client's culture, and understand client's perceptions of change as well as normative behaviours (Leppma et al., 2016; Sue, 2001). Despite multicultural competency advances in counselling practice, some professionals argue that the counselling field is not culturally competent in meeting the needs of men who adopt traditional masculine social ideology (Westwood & Black, 2012) and that there is a consistent failure in understanding the cultural competency needed to effectively engage with men and masculinity (Hoover et al., 2012). Furthermore, despite it being demonstrated that men experience more suicidal tendencies than women, (Oliffe et al., 2021; O'Toole et al., 2022) these insights have not translated into tailored suicide prevention services for Canadian men (Oliffe et al., 2021), or into mental health promotion in male-dominated professions (O'Toole et al., 2022). This lack of competency, and tailored mental health services, is perpetuated in the Canadian context as counselling training in Canada is dominated by female practitioners and programs often do not adequately address the complexity and nuances of traditional masculinity (Westwood & Black, 2012). While the gap in adequate counselling services for men is apparent, there is a dearth of literature surrounding what makes a counsellor competent in firefighter culture, which is a male-dominated field, or how a counsellor can demonstrate competency in firefighter culture.

Competency in firefighter culture is important for effective work with this group for several reasons. First, it is important for counsellors to understand the complexity and nuances of the fire group, such as the services brotherhood as both a fraternal organization and a social construct, in order to help overcome treatment barriers such as stigma (Johnson et al., 2020). By understanding the inherent stigma surrounding mental health and the barriers to access this stigma creates (Henderson et al., 2016; Johnson et al., 2020), counsellors can work towards normalizing help-seeking tendencies which may lead to better rates of accessing services. Since firefighters hold a strong sense that other firefighters are the only ones who understand the occupational stressors they experience, having more culturally competent counsellors may help to shift this view and encourage more professional help-seeking behaviours (MacDermid et al., 2021). Furthermore, working with this population requires an understanding of firefighter specific stressors to properly formulate a case conceptualization and address unique issues related to the occupation (Johnson et al., 2020). Moreover, it may be important for counsellors to understand that firefighters who identify as part of an

underrepresented group such as, for example, women, may face discrimination and microaggression on the job (Vujanovic & Tran, 2021).

While there is currently no literature that highlights ways for counsellors to become competent in firefighter culture, in Isaac and Buchanan's (2021) study, one firefighter suggested that counsellors could go on a ride-along to experience and understand the sights, sounds, and smells which firefighters face daily. More research should be done to determine what firefighters believe constitutes firefighter culture, how they experience it and how they believe counsellors can gain competency in firefighter culture. Training for counsellors and interventions for firefighters could then be formulated based on this information. This could lead to training courses for counsellors about firefighter culture and firefighter specific treatments (Johnson et al., 2020).

2.8. Conclusion

Overall, firefighters are generally exposed to high amounts of prolonged occupational stress, which may be a contributing factor to their high rates of PTSD and suicidal behaviours. Despite this, firefighters overall demonstrate low help-seeking tendencies, with the most stated barrier to access being clinicians who do not understand firefighter culture. However, there is a limited amount of research which discusses firefighter culture, and no research which analyzes how firefighters themselves define and view firefighter culture. With limited research available and limited courses for counsellors which address working with firefighters, there is a deficiency in information for counsellors to understand how to provide quality services to this population. Therefore, this study aims to address this informational gap in order to increase the number of resources available for counsellors to increase their competency in firefighter culture, and to inform future directions needed to better serve Canadian firefighters.

Chapter 3.

Methods

In this chapter, the basics of an Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis are introduced, and the rationale for its selection and value for this project is described. The methodological process is then reviewed including procedure, data collection, and data analysis. Methodological choices are explained and justified, and consideration is given to ethics and researcher subjectivity.

3.1. Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis

Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis (IPA) is a qualitative approach to psychological research. Concepts and arguments from phenomenology, hermeneutics, and idiography help to inform this approach. While phenomenology and hermeneutics can be seen in contrast, both considerations used together are necessary components to study the dynamics of everyday life (McLeod, 2001), which this study attempts to do. Phenomenology, hermeneutics and idiography will be discussed in further detail in sections 3.1.1 – 3.1.3. Overall, IPA holds the belief that humans are sense-making creatures, and it is committed to exploring how people make sense of their lived experiences, in their own terms. IPA researchers allow themes to emerge from the experiences of participants, rather than attempting to fix experience into predefined categories (Smith et al., 2009).

3.1.1. Phenomenology

Phenomenology is a branch of philosophy which attempts to study the human experience (Smith et al., 2009). Early phenomenologists, and leading figures in phenomenology, include Husserl, Heidegger, Merleau-Ponty, and Sartre. Husserl established the focus on individuals' perception of their own experience, which he felt then may be able to provide information about the same phenomenon for other individuals. Heidegger, Merleau-Ponty and Sartre expanded on Husserl by emphasizing that the individual is immersed in aspects of the world, such as objects, relationships, and culture (Smith et al., 2009). This shift moves towards understanding of one's

personal experience of their lived world, while also understanding personal experience is in relation to the world, as opposed to in isolation. Despite phenomenology being a part of philosophy, psychologists find value in the phenomenological methods of examining and understanding lived experience. Therefore, the phenomenological aim of IPA is the attempt to understand and get as close as possible to the participant's experience and understand how individuals examine and comprehend their lived experience (Smith et al., 2009).

3.1.2. Hermeneutics

Hermeneutics, which was created to discover steadier foundations for the interpretation of biblical texts, is the second theoretical aspect of IPA (Smith et al., 2009). Hermeneutics is the theory of interpretation, and it informs IPA as the researcher uncovers how a phenomenon appears and how individuals make sense of it. Furthermore, IPA researchers engage in a double hermeneutic, as the researcher attempts to make meaning of the participants meaning of their lived experience. The researcher must have an awareness of their assumptions and recognize them during the interpretative process (Smith et al., 2009). The hermeneutic circle, which is concerned with the dynamic relationship between the part and the whole, also influences IPA. IPA analysis reflects the hermeneutic circle, as it is iterative, as the researcher moves back and forth through the data, rather than in linear, systematic steps. Overall, hermeneutics enhances the research process as it takes the individual experience of phenomenology and considers how both the participant and the researcher interpret the phenomenon (Smith et al., 2009).

3.1.3. Idiography

The third aspect of IPA is idiography, which is concerned with the particular. It is concerned with the particular in terms of the individual, such as sense of detail, and in the depth of analysis, such as how a particular phenomenon is understood by a particular group of people in a specific context (Smith et al., 2009). Due to this focus, IPA uses small, purposively selected samples. This focus on the particular contrasts with the nomothetic focus of most psychology, which is concerned with making claims at a larger population level. IPA instead offers a detailed experience of particular instances in an attempt to discover the complexity of human experience (Smith et al., 2009).

3.1.4. Fire culture as a phenomenon

IPA is well suited for this study as it attempts to discover the idiographic experiences of individuals who have a shared situation and to understand how those individuals make sense of their experience in that situation (Barton, 2020). The emphasis of this study aligns with IPA as it focuses on personal meaning-making of a particular context and phenomenon of people who share a certain experience. In this study, the people who share an experience are firefighters, and the phenomena and contexts being explored are firefighter culture and counselling experiences.

As mentioned in the literature review above, there is limited research that discusses the phenomenon of firefighter culture and there is currently no research which examines how firefighters define firefighter culture. Using IPA for this study allows participants to express their lived experience with the phenomenon in their own terms, as opposed to predefined terminology. Specifically, this study allows firefighters to define firefighter culture themselves, as opposed to using the definition used in current literature, which was created by researchers themselves. Furthermore, this study explores perceptions and views that participants hold of counselling, which allows the connections between experiences of firefighter culture and views of counselling services to be made.

3.2. Procedures

3.2.1. Ethics approval

Approval to carry out this study was granted by Simon Fraser University's Research Ethics Board prior to participant recruitment (see Appendix A). Individual participants gave their consent to participate by signing consent forms (see Appendix D).

3.2.2. Identifying the site for study

The site for the current study is a large fire department in the Lower Mainland of British Columbia, Canada. I selected this particular fire department based on its anticipated richness and relevance to my research questions (Yin, 2011). I chose the current fire department because it is one of the largest departments in the Lower

Mainland with over 800 current active members. The large number of firefighters was an appealing aspect of this department for this study as it allowed a variety of potential participants, which increased the chances of having an appropriate sample size. Furthermore, since this department is one of the older departments in the Lower Mainland, I believed participants would have a strong sense of traditional, as well as current, firefighter culture. Lastly, this department is home to the busiest fire hall in all of North America, which I thought may provide an insight into the realities of busy fire halls.

3.2.3. Creation of interview guide

For this study, I conducted the interviews according to the interview guide (see Appendix E) which I created with the assistance of my supervisor and firefighters from other local departments. The questions I created for the interview guide were informed by the gaps in current literature that I wanted to explore. Before finalizing the interview guide, I discussed it with my supervisor as well as with firefighters from other local departments. My supervisor provided me with feedback on the structure and types of questions, while my discussions with firefighters from other local departments informed the wording of my questions to include more specific fire language.

Discussion of the questions with others before finalizing them is recommended by IPA. As per IPA standards, the interview guide provides a guideline for in-depth semi-structured interviews with open-ended questions. Furthermore, the questions were created with an intent to foster meaning-making, rather than focus on concrete causes or events. The interview guide includes 10 questions with possible prompts, as IPA recommends approximately 6 to 10 questions (Smith et al., 2009).

3.2.4. Data collection

Sample

After choosing the fire department site, I recruited firefighters from this department using convenience and snowball sampling. Inclusion criteria for this study were that participants currently worked in the selected department as active suppression firefighters, meaning that they were actively responding to emergencies. Members of the department who were not currently active suppression firefighters, such as individuals who held roles in public education, fire prevention, training etc., were not contacted for

the purpose of this study. Consistent with IPA standards, a small size sample was recruited, as Smith et al. (2009) recommend between three and six participants. However, the final number of firefighters interviewed was determined by data saturation. In total, 6 interviews were conducted.

Participant recruitment

When beginning participant recruitment, Yin (2011) recommends that researchers become aware of, and sensitive to, how research sites are accessed. They highlight the need for researchers to connect with gatekeepers, who are officials or leaders of the institutions that the researcher wishes to study. When beginning my study, I inquired about the best way to connect with the fire department by asking local firefighters and was advised that the best course of action would be to first approach the fire union for the department I wished to study.

I recruited participants through a two-step process. First, I sent via email a recruitment letter to the fire department union (see Appendix B), which outlined the purpose and goals of the study as well as a brief explanation of the study. The email also contained a recruitment letter for fire department members, and a request for the fire department to forward that recruitment letter to its members if the department consented to participate (see Appendix C).

A member of the union contacted me saying they would assist me in finding participants. The union member assisted in finding participants by approaching firefighters from the department. The union member explained the purpose of the study to firefighters and provided them with my contact information. Participants were also found by other participants sharing their experiences. Therefore, participants were collected using snowball sampling. Participants who were interested in the study then contacted me via email. Once participants contacted me, I sent them the recruitment letter and consent form. Interviews were scheduled at a convenient time for the participant. There was no compensation provided for participants.

Snowball sampling

Snowball sampling was used for this study, as several participants were found through referrals from other participants. I began my first interview with one firefighter who was a part of the union, and he then told other firefighters about the study.

Firefighters who were interested in participating then provided their contact information to the union member, who then sent me the information. I then contacted the firefighters and provided them with more information on the study.

Interviews

Interviews were scheduled and conducted on Zoom. The interviews were audio and video recorded. I conducted the interviews according to the interview guide. The interviews varied in length from 25 to 60 minutes.

Following IPA recommendations, I spent time at the beginning of the interview introducing myself and my research to establish rapport with my participants. IPA states that rapport is fundamentally important for a participant to feel comfortable enough to share thoroughly. Furthermore, I let the participants lead the interview and modified questions throughout the interviews in response to particular responses from the participant. This allowed me to investigate further into areas or topics which arouse during the conversation. This also meant that the interview did not have to follow the exact sequence on the interview guide, nor did I ask each question in the same way for each participant. This allows for a more natural state of interviewing.

After I completed each interview, I transcribed it verbatim, as per IPA guidelines (Smith et al., 2009) and sent participants the transcript, as well as a member checking email (See Appendix F), which explained to participants that they could make additions or omissions to their interview or choose to withdraw their interview from the study.

3.3. Data Analysis

3.3.1. Participant profiles

The participants in this study do not represent a diverse population, with 5 out of 6 participants identifying as male, and all participants identifying as White. This is in part due to the use of convenience sampling, as I was limited to using participants who were willing and able to be interviewed. However, having the majority of participants identify as white males is fairly reflective of this region's firefighter population as a whole, as according to Statistics Canada, in 2017 women only comprised 4.4% of firefighter

personnel in Canada (Gouliquer et al., 2020). To my knowledge, there are no available statistics on the ethnicity of Canadian firefighters.

The participant profiles are reflective of an IPA approach, as IPA is generally conducted on a relatively small and reasonably homogenous sample. The following is a brief overview of the participants for this study. The participants have been given pseudonyms to protect their confidentiality. Note that the term "career suppression" refers to a career firefighter who works on the floor, meaning they attend incidents. The term "paid on call" refers to a casual firefighter who responds to emergencies if they are available.

Daniel – Daniel is a White male who has worked as a career suppression firefighter for 19.5 years. Daniel has spent his entire 19.5-year career working at his current fire department.

Kevin – Kevin is a White male who has worked in the fire industry for 25 years. He has worked for his current department as a career firefighter for the last 22 years. Prior to starting with this department, he was employed as a paid-on-call firefighter for another local department in the Lower Mainland for 3 years.

Cole – Cole is a White male who has worked as a career suppression firefighter for 10 years. Cole has spent the entire 10 years of his career working at his current fire department.

Dragon – Dragon is a White male who has worked in the fire industry for 5.5 years. He has worked as a career suppression firefighter for this department for the last 1.5 years. Before getting hired at this department, Dragon worked for four years as both a wildland firefighter and a volunteer firefighter for another department in British Columbia for 4 years.

Taylor – Taylor is a White female who has worked in the fire industry for 5 years. Before joining the current fire department, she worked as a volunteer firefighter for 1 year for another department in British Columbia. She has been working as a career suppression firefighter for the current department for 4 years.

Derek – Derek is a White male who has worked in the fire industry for 6 years. He has worked as a career suppression firefighter with the current department for the last 2

years. Before getting hired at his current department, Derek worked as a paid on-call firefighter for another fire department in the Lower Mainland.

Table 1.1 Participant profiles

Name	Gender	Ethnicity	# of years in the fire service	# of years at current department	Firefighting experience
Daniel	Male	White	19.5	19.5	Career suppression
Kevin	Male	White	25	22	Paid on call, Career suppression
Cole	Male	White	10	10	Career suppression
Dragon	Male	White	5.5	1.5	Volunteer, Forest, Career suppression
Taylor	Female	White	5	4	Volunteer, Career suppression
Derek	Male	White	6	2	Paid on call, Career suppression

3.3.2. Analysis

The existing literature on analysis in IPA does not prescribe a particular method for analyzing data (Smith et al., 2009). Since there is no clear method for IPA, I focused my attention on how my participants attempted to make sense of their experiences of firefighter culture, while loosely following recommendations for analysis presented by Smith et al. (2009). I analysed interviews in the order that they were completed. My analysis included transcribing interviews, reviewing of interview videos and transcripts several times, and textual analysis of transcripts with a focus on descriptive, linguistic, and conceptual comments on information which stood out to me. I completed this process for each interview before moving on to the next interview. I did this process for all six interviews before moving on to the next step of connection themes across interviews. Once the textual analysis was completed on all transcripts, I used subsumption, polarization, and numeration to group the information into themes. This process will be discussed in more detail in the following sections. It is important to note

that although I generally followed this sequence, I did often go back and repeat the process for interviews which I had already analysed as new interviews brought forward new data. This process is reflective of the iterative aspect of IPA, that is, analysis has a general structure, but can move back and forth through the structure as the data shifts and new themes emerge (Smith et al., 2009).

Video recordings and transcriptions

Interviews were transcribed using the computer software Descript. Once the transcription was written, I then listened to each video while reading the transcript to ensure that it was transcribed correctly. Since IPA aims to interpret the meaning of the participant's experience, it does not require a detailed account of the prosodic aspects of the recordings, however, I was sure to make note of lengthy pauses, hesitation, and laughter (Smith et al., 2009). Once the transcription was complete, I did not read it again until I had watched the video a minimum of three times. IPA suggests reviewing each video several times before reading and analyzing the transcription (Smith et al., 2009). This allowed me to observe the non-verbal behaviour of my participants, such as their body language, facial expression, vocal intonation, or emotional responses, and to imagine the voice of the participant during my subsequent reading of the transcripts. Before beginning my textual analysis, I read each transcript a minimum of three times to allow myself to get a sense of the overall interview structure (Smith et al., 2009). Once this process was complete, I moved on to textual analysis of the interview.

Textual analysis

I completed my textual analysis of the transcription in the order the interviews were conducted, analyzing the first transcript in detail, before moving on to the next, and so on (Smith et al., 2009). I set up each transcript with a wide margin in order to have space to write notes throughout the transcript. Since IPA holds no rules about what is commented on, the analysis was free-flowing and attempted to provide comprehensive notes throughout the transcript. After the free-flowing analysis was complete, I went back through the transcript again to specifically look at the language participants used and identify patterns. I did this by beginning to organize my comments by descriptive, which commented on the content of what was said, linguistic, which noted the specific language used by the participant, and conceptual, which focused on large concepts of the participants' experience (Smith et al., 2009). Once the transcript had been gone

through several times, and I felt that no new notes were emerging, I went through the transcript one more time using the strategy of decontextualization, to see if any more information would emerge. Decontextualization is suggested in IPA as a strategy to bring a detailed focus on the participant's specific words and meanings (Smith et al., 2009). I employed this strategy by looking at each paragraph of dialogue and reading it backwards, sentence by sentence. Once all these steps were done, I organized my notes into groups which loosely created a theme. I repeated this process with each of my interviews. To align with IPA's idiographic obligation, I attempted to look at each transcript without my knowledge of the previous transcript influencing my view (Smith et al., 2009). Once all six interviews had been analyzed this way, I moved on to the next step of establishing emergent themes.

Subsumption, polarization, and numeration

The next step in my analysis was to look for themes across interviews. I did this by using IPA suggestions of polarization, subsumption, and numeration (Smith et al., 2009). When looking across transcripts to find themes which aligned, I used polarization to look at the oppositional relationships between themes, to focus on the difference instead of similarities. This helped me discover themes which appeared to be in opposition to one another. This is seen in my theme of sense of family, where there is an opposition of belonging to a family and not being accepted into the family until you earn your way in. I also used subsumption, which is the recognition of a theme having a super-ordinate status, as it brings together a series of related themes, which become the sub-themes (Smith et al., 2009). We see this in the super-ordinate theme of hesitation to share, as it holds many related sub-themes such as hesitation in the interview, protecting spouses, and connection through shared experience. Lastly, I used numeration, which is to note the frequency of the themes among each individual transcript, and across multiple transcripts. I used this tool to indicate the general importance of emergent themes as if there was a higher frequency of a theme in individual interviews and across interviews, it suggested the theme may be of higher importance. Subsumption and numeration are demonstrated in Table 2.1: Identifying Recurrent Themes: Experiences of Firefighter Culture. This table shows what themes and sub-themes are grouped together, subsumption, and the number of participants that agreed and disagreed with each theme, numeration.

Table 2.1 Identifying Recurrent Themes: Experiences of Firefighter Culture

Super-ordinate	Sub-ordinate Themes	Frequency
Themes		(n=6)
Traditions		4
	Seniority	2
	Masculine values	4
	The probationer	2
Sense of Family		4
•	Earning a spot	4
	Fitting in	3
Hesitation to share		6
	Hesitation in interviews	4
	Redirection to spouses	2
	Hesitation to outsider help	2
	Protecting spouses	4
	Connection through shared experience	6
	CISM	3
Dark Humor		5
A Culture Shift		6
	A new generation	3

3.4. Ethical considerations

The potential risks of participating in this study were minimal, as no questions were intended to bring up uncomfortable emotions. However, discussing experiences of firefighter culture and counselling could bring up stressful memories for some participants. In order to minimize this risk, participants were told the question topics before giving informed consent. Participants were also given the opportunity to pause or end the interview at any time. Furthermore, at the end of the interviews, participants were emailed a thank you letter with mental health resources attached (see Appendix

G). Confidentiality of both the interview transcripts were maintained by storing in password protected files which only the research team had access to.

Subjectivity of the researcher

Considering my own subjectivity as a researcher is an important ethical aspect of conducting this research. A self-examination of my own knowledge and views which have affected the way I have approached my study is important for the process of understanding my inquiry, and the findings of my research overall. I do not hold the belief that I bring a neutral or objective view to my research (Yin, 2011). Although many research methods promote the importance of an objective and unbiased interpretation, IPA recognizes that the experience of analysis will inevitably be an interpretative endeavour for the researcher as they attempt to get as close as possible to the personal experience of the participant (Barton, 2020). Furthermore, the nature of IPA's double hermeneutics process involves the participants' story being interpreted through the lens of the researcher, which cannot be done without the researcher first reflecting on their own experiences and bias. Therefore, it is important to consider the background factors that have influenced my interest and desire to pursue this research topic.

The first area I reflected on was my personal connections to the fire service. I have close friendships with many individuals who are firefighters for a variety of departments in the Lower Mainland. More personally, my husband has been a firefighter in the Lower Mainland for the last 10 years. Due to this personal relationship with the firefighting community, there is a level of influence on my research that perhaps cannot be untangled. First, through these personal connections, I have gained a greater understanding of the inner workings of the fire service and of the challenges that firefighters face both on and off the job. Having this basic understanding of the fire service, such as the ranking structure and specific fire terminology, may have enabled me to understand my participants more readily. Furthermore, my personal connections to the fire service have exposed me to the effects that the job has on firefighters, as I hear about the experiences and struggles of my friends and loved ones. This has influenced my research as it provided me with the curiosity to research this subject. I feel committed and passionate about examining how firefighters themselves define firefighter culture and reflecting on how counselling services can better meet the needs of this population.

The second area I reflected on was my own work experience. I previously worked for four years as both a volunteer and paid crisis intervention worker for a victim services program in the Lower Mainland. Although this position is not considered a first responder position, I worked with and alongside first responders including police, paramedics, and firefighters. I attended many of the same critical incidents that firefighters attended such as motor vehicle accidents, fires, and sudden deaths. This involvement with victim services provided me with a greater awareness and understanding of the environment that firefighters are exposed to daily. I saw the impacts that this type of job had on myself, such as the physical impacts of disrupted sleep, and the mental aspects of continuous exposure to traumatic events. This experience affected my understanding of the physical, emotional, and mental effects that can be associated with first responder work.

The last area I reflected on was the influence my education has had on my research. Being a master's student in a counselling program, I undoubtedly hold value in counselling services. It was my intention to use this subjectivity to promote a curiosity within myself for how to support and inform best counselling practices. As a future professional counsellor, I feel dedicated to continuous learning and improvement both for myself as an individual and for the counselling field.

Chapter 4.

Results

In this chapter I present findings on participants' experiences of firefighter culture, their perceptions of counselling and their suggestions for how counsellors can better understand firefighter culture.

4.1. Experiences of Firefighter Culture

An important aspect of my research was to first investigate whether firefighters themselves believe there is a distinct firefighter culture, and if they did, how they defined or conceptualized firefighter culture. Of the six participants, five agreed, with great assuredness, that there is a distinct firefighter culture. One participant, Derek, suggested that firefighter culture, as the public views it, is in the past, and that the current culture has shifted to something different. When discussing firefighter culture, participants discussed several factors including tradition, sense of family, dark humor, and a culture shift, all of which are discussed in this section.

4.1.1. "Old school traditions": Foundations of the fire services

One aspect of firefighter culture that emerged during my interviews was the traditions that are ingrained in the fire service. During the interviews, I did not explicitly ask participants about traditions in the fire services. The discussions of tradition emerged organically when I asked participants about firefighter culture. Traditions are ways of thinking and acting which are long established or inherited. The three traditions which emerged during interviews were seniority, male-dominant values, and the probationary period. It is interesting to note that only the more junior firefighters explicitly mentioned how the fire service is steeped in traditions. Derek and Dragon referred to traditions surrounding seniority and the hierarchy among firefighters. Taylor, who is also relatively junior, explicitly highlighted traditions connected to masculine values. One of the more senior participants, Daniel, also highlighted masculine values, but he did not discuss it explicitly, or in detail. That the more senior of my participants did not explicitly speak about tradition raises the question of whether they were unaware of the traditions,

perhaps due to being a part of them for so long, or if this reflected another aspect of firefighter culture -- a hesitation to share information with individuals outside the fire service (see section 4.1.3).

"Hierarchy system": The role of seniority

Two participants, Dragon, and Derek discussed the importance of the notion of seniority within firefighter culture and the expectations of adhering to certain practices. For example, Dragon spoke of wanting to further his education and pursue a master's degree. However, he explained to me how that might not be perceived well among senior firefighters. When I asked why he felt people would be concerned about him furthering his education, he told me that his coworkers would question his motivations and would wonder:

Like is [Dragon] trying to jump ship?

When probed, Dragon expressed his concern that furthering his education could be perceived as him trying to hasten his move up the seniority ranks. When I enquired further about why firefighters would be upset about this, he intimated that it would go against the traditional method of gaining seniority, as traditionally seniority has been based solely on how long someone has worked at a particular department rather than based on expertise gained in other contexts. Therefore, the expectations of traditional seniority structure may prevent firefighters from pursuing advancement of education or other activities that they believe give the appearance of attempting to increase their seniority. This highlights the rigidity in the structure of the fire service, and how it can inhibit firefighters from pursuing career development on their own terms. It also demonstrates how to fit into the hierarchy system, firefighters may need to put their personal desires aside in order not to disrupt the existing conditions of the ranking structure. Derek expressed a similar idea to Dragon when he discussed seniority. Derek explained his understanding of the seniority structure as follows:

I think one of the more old-school aspects that are kind of tied into this firefighting culture is the hierarchy system. That still exists. We have a ranking system which consists of officers, and then you go down the list based on seniority. And that kind of mirrors like the in-hall hierarchy we have, like, you have your senior man, you have the six-year guy, the four-year guy, and then like the junior guy.

In this statement, Derek explicitly discusses how seniority and place in the hierarchy are based on time on the job. He also highlights how there are multiple parallel hierarchies, including the overall ranking of positions, as well as the in-hall ranking, that depend on how many years someone has been working at the department. Derek's comment highlights how structured and specific the hierarchy system is, providing each person with a place based on their rank and years of service. While this perhaps reduces ambiguity in job expectations, it also appears to create a rigid structure which firefighters can feel stuck in, as seen in Dragon's comment about his fears of obtaining a master's degree.

"A bit of a boy's club": Male-dominant values

Another traditional aspect of the fire service appeared to be the acceptance of masculine dominant values, which is seen in the language used to describe ranking. As seen in Derek's quote above, he uses masculine gendered language such as senior "man" and junior "guy". This demonstrates his implicit acceptance of firefighter culture being built on masculine values. Derek continued to discuss hierarchy with me, and again made a comment with the same gendered language, but in this comment, he noticed himself using it. He stated:

One of the more traditional old school aspects is definitely focused around the junior man, or, person rather, um - that individual.

Here, Derek highlights two traditions of the fire service, male-dominant values, and the role of the probationer. The role of the probationer is discussed in the section below. Despite Derek noticing the male-dominant language he used and adjusting his wording, he made no comment on masculine values being a part of the fire services tradition. Daniel also mentioned masculine characteristics, although like Derek, it did not appear to me that he did so for the purpose of highlighting masculine values. When discussing how Daniel enjoys firefighter culture, he described the culture as being an:

. . .alpha, predominantly male culture.

Derek and Daniel's use of masculine dominant language is perhaps a reflection of the fire service being traditionally a male-dominated career, with females only recently being welcomed into the fire service. Taylor discussed this movement of women recently joining the fire service when she said:

There haven't been females in the fire service for that long compared to men. I think that over the last like 15-20 years, more and more females are having the opportunity to kind of come into the fire service and kind of re-evaluate maybe the certain values of people and protocols, or however you want to phrase it, in the fire service.

Taylor's comment, while highlighting the movement of women into the fire service, also suggests that there may still be hesitation in creating space for women, as she describes women as "kind of" coming into the fire service, and "kind of" re-evaluating things. Her language suggests that women do not have the same prospects and influence in the fire services as men do. Taylor then went on to discuss how despite women beginning to enter the fire service, masculine values are still a large part of the traditions. Perhaps unsurprisingly, Taylor was the only participant to discuss masculine values in firefighter culture in-depth, as she was the only female identifying participant I interviewed. Taylor very explicitly discussed this idea of masculine culture when she stated:

I would say the closest comparison for someone that has no idea about fire culture, would be, it's still a bit of a boy's club.

Taylor went on to further discuss the masculine dominant tradition, and how these values affect female firefighters. She stated:

Really a large majority are males in the fire service. We just, we don't always operate the same. Men and women do not always respond the same to everything. There are definitely pieces that need to be adjusted, and more space needs to be made, I think, for women to have inputs, to balance the playing field a little bit because it has been so one sided for so long. And there is unfortunately still a lot of resistance to that.

It's clear that Taylor sees these dominant masculine values as creating a space in which women are indeed at a disadvantage compared to their male counterparts. Connecting this to her previous comment in which she stated that women are "kind of" able to reevaluate protocols, it appears that Taylor sees a power imbalance between the ways in which females and males have inputs in the fire service. Again, we see Taylor comment on how women are not afforded the same opportunities and influence in the fire service as men. She further went on to say:

It should be a place where all genders can show up at work and feel comfortable.

This comment suggests that due to the boy's club mentality, Taylor feels that currently not all individuals can feel at ease at work. It can be seen how the use of masculine

dominant language in the fire service, such as junior "man" and senior "guy", perpetuates a "boys club" culture, which in turn upholds the power imbalance between men and women in the fire service, making it more difficult for women to have influence in changing the language and culture of the fire service. This cycle is perhaps one way by which the traditional masculine values are a continued part of the fire service, despite women entering the field.

Despite these misgivings about fire culture, Taylor also highlighted how the need for certain changes does not necessarily mean changing the entirety of firefighter culture. She stated:

But I also don't think that we should be trying to reinvent the wheel, the fire service is an incredible thing that has been operating, you know, for a long time.

While Taylor's comments demonstrate how the traditions of firefighter culture can be oppressive to some individuals while creating unfair advantage to others, she also highlights how there are a lot of benefits to the way the fire service currently operates, which suggests that some traditions function for positive reasons.

"It wasn't really hazing": The probationer

As seen in the section above, one traditional aspect of the fire department surrounds the "junior man", who is also known as the probationer. Dragon spoke of the probationary period and explained its structure in terms of length of time. He said:

That's how probation kind of works. There's your first six [months] and your second six [months]. On your first six probation, you're kind of on your own, working, doing all the cleaning, et cetera.

Here, Dragon highlights the standard 12-month period of the probationary process, as well as the actions which are traditionally expected of the probationer, such as doing all the cleaning by oneself. Derek also spoke of the traditional aspects of the probationer. He said:

Like you have to - basically you're doing every job that no one else wants to do. Like hall maintenance, cleaning the bathrooms, doing all the garbages and the chores and all that. But again, that shows your work ethic - that you're willing to go through all that and help your crew in that regard.

Derek's examples are similar to Dragon's comment about being alone during probation and doing "all the cleaning". It appears that part of the traditional aspect of probation is doing the work that is perhaps undesirable to other crew members. Derek continued by stating how the probationer can be the target of negative attitudes and actions of other firefighters. He said:

Like, I don't want to call it hazing - but you know that like, pulling a prank on the younger person, or . . .yeah. So I guess speaking to that, I have had classmates who have had a far worse experience based on their crew. I don't know if it's a personality thing and they're more, for lack of a better words - um, sensitive, to like, I guess. . . like, that sort of hazing in a sense. I'm trying to just figure out how to explain this. It wasn't really hazing, but if you've, say for instance, you've messed up on a drill. They can really easily make you feel stupid. And it goes beyond just like, "okay, you did this wrong, this is what you need to work on". There can be a lot of dialogue that takes place that can really rock your confidence. And that is just unnecessary. Like I was saying, my classmate, he went through a lot of that, just bullying in a sense, you know, just unnecessary comments that don't do anything to help develop your skills as a firefighter and getting to know the guys. So that is definitely a thing that junior firefighters have to go through. And I think, you know, it doesn't really facilitate skill development in a positive way.

Here, Derek comments about how the traditional way of teaching and treating probationers can be detrimental. Derek's comments about probation highlight some of its negative aspects and the impacts it can have on self-esteem and mental health. Derek was tentative in explaining this to me, as it was clear he did not want me to think of it as hazing, but he was unclear of another way to describe it. This is seen in his pauses and attempt to reframe the word hazing several times. Hazing, which is when someone is subjected to humiliating initiation rituals, does seem to be reflected in some of Derek's wording, such as "pulling pranks", "bullying", "dialogue that. . . can really rock your confidence" and "unnecessary comments". Derek's discussion suggests that perhaps some form of hazing can happen during probation, even if that is not the word he would like to use for it. It also implies the use of bullying as he discusses comments that are meant to make someone feel stupid and can negatively impact self-confidence. Having to withstand bullying and hazing in order to prove oneself appears to be an aspect of firefighter culture for some firefighters, but not all, as Derek highlights he has classmates who experienced this, but he did not have the same experience, suggesting that the tradition may not be accepted by all firefighters. Derek further went on to discuss the impacts of having to go through probation:

For some, I could see being alone and then having to prove yourself, and all the stresses of actually going on calls and doing the job, on top of trying to win over your crew, like you already have your plate full with serving the public and then you have to go back and keep everybody else happy, and I can appreciate that process, but I feel like it can maybe be done in a more modern manner, I guess, whatever that be.

Here, it is again shown the traditional expectations of the probationer, as they are required to "keep everybody else happy". While Derek's discussion of the probationary period does not appear to be directly about him, as earlier he had told me he had a supportive crew, it is told in a way that suggests he has watched someone, or perhaps several people, be negatively impacted by probation. Derek's comments also suggest that the probationary process he witnessed is a tradition at his firehall as he states it could be done in a "more modern manner". Derek continued his discussion of the probationer and shared his thoughts on why his particular department has such strong traditions:

I've heard from other departments that [hazing probationers] is not really a thing. I guess with [this fire department] being kind of one of the oldest and really like ingrained in old-school traditions, I think that's mostly relevant at our department.

Derek's comment suggests traditions may not be the same across all fire departments, as they may be different, or not exist at all, in other fire departments.

Overall, participants' comments illustrated how firefighter culture is steeped in tradition, and how those traditions still carry on today. Their discussions highlighted some benefits to traditions, such as the traditional hierarchy creating a place for everyone, but overall, it appeared that there were more costs than benefits. The discussion's demonstrated how the traditions can prevent firefighters from pursuing educational advancements that may have the appearance of going against the grain of traditional seniority, how traditions put female firefighters at a disadvantage, and how they can create negative actions and attitudes towards probationers. These hindrances no doubt have an impact on the functioning of the fire service and the way that firefighters interact with each other.

4.1.2. "Strong brotherhood and sisterhood": Sense of 'family'

A prominent theme that emerged from the participant interviews was that firefighter culture entailed a strong feeling of connectedness, which some participants comparing it to a sense of family. Derek, Kevin and Taylor explicitly discussed the sense of connection as being like a family, and their coworkers being like brothers and sisters. All participants appeared very sincere in their love for the brother and sisterhood that their fire department represents to them. While Dragon discussed his feelings of connection, his discussions was about feelings of support from fellow firefighters, and collegial friendships. The comments by Dragon suggest that while although there is a sense of togetherness, not all firefighters relate that sense of togetherness to a sense of family. The levels of distinction within sense of family are discussed throughout this section.

For Derek, Kevin, Taylor and Dragon, a sense of connection and family was the first thing they spoke of when asked about firefighter culture and was the topic they spoke on the longest. Their sense of family appears to be comprised of shared connection, sibling-like relationships, supporting each other, genuine care for one another and spending time together both inside and outside of the firehall. Despite this, it seems this idea of family is not as unambiguous as it at first appears to be. The nuances of this sense of family will be discussed throughout this section.

When I asked Derek about firefighter culture, he explained how he thinks of it as a family culture. He further explained this by referring to the amount of time he and his co-workers spend together and the shared activities they engage in. He said:

We work together for 24 hours, where you operate more like a family. Like we cook our meals together, go on calls together, things like that. So I think it's more like a family oriented culture.

Here Derek describes how the firehall functions in a similar manner as a family home, as there is a group of individuals spending long periods of time together in the same space and engaging in daily activities together. When asked about his thoughts on the family culture, Derek said:

I do like the family aspect. I mean, everybody's pretty close, especially your particular crew members.

In this quote, Derek expresses how he values the sense of being a part of this family, and the closeness he feels with his crew members, which are the individuals who he works with at his specific fire hall. This poses the question of whether the entire fire department is a family, or if there are multiple families of crew members within the department. Especially in a larger department such as this one, there are perhaps some members who have never met one another, which raises the question of how one defines how wide the sense of family expands. Like Derek, Kevin also mentioned the value of being a part of the family.

I think we have a pretty strong brotherhood and sisterhood in our job now. Sorry, we've had that forever. And that's one of the things I like the most. If you ever need any help, if something goes wrong, you just got to make a couple phone calls and the next thing you know you're going to have a whole pile of people there to help you out.

Kevin expanded on Derek's sense of the family, mentioning how he could count on his co-workers if he ever needed help, demonstrating that the sibling-like relationships with co-workers extend beyond the firehall, and into all aspects of his life. Taylor agreed with Kevin's comment about the sense of brother and sisterhood within the firefighter family. She spoke about sense of family more than any other participant. Like Kevin, Taylor discussed how the brotherhood and sisterhood creates a space to support each other:

You become a part of this culture where all the sudden you have this massive extension of like brothers and sisters, if you will. There are a lot of people if you choose to lean on, that are fantastic to lean on. You have to choose to ask for help and you have to choose to create these relationships with people, but there's just like a plethora of people willing to help and be a part of your process on the job. So, there is definitely this feeling of support, and like you're being welcomed into this family.

Again, we see the sibling-like description of the co-worker relationship. Taylor discusses the support that the sense of family provides, although, unlike Kevin, her discussion of support seems to be specific to on the job. Another interesting note about Taylor's discussion is her statement of needing to choose to ask for help, which suggests that the fire family will only help if someone reaches out. However, as seen in Kevin's comment, it appears that when a firefighter does reach out for help, many members of the firefighter family, or as Kevin says, "a whole pile of people", will respond to that call for help. Taylor's comments also highlight how sibling-like relationships do not just occur when someone enters the fire service, but that individuals need to make an effort to

create the connections, However, despite this comment, Taylor spoke highly of the sense of family and highlighted how beneficial the relationships it creates are. She stated:

Being able to create relationships at work where you can confide in certain people if you're having a hard time, or maybe even share success with. I do believe that the fire culture enables those relationships.

Taylor highlights how this sense of family is created by firefighter culture, which perhaps connects to Derek's comments about how the fire services is structured around spending 24 hours together with a particular crew and engaging in all activities in those 24 hours together. The significant amount of time spent together helps to foster deeper connections and relationships. Like Taylor, Kevin highlights how he believes the sense of family is unique to firefighter culture. He stated:

I don't necessarily think you'd see that in other industries. I can't speak for other industries, but I do have friends that work in other places, and I know that they don't have this. This is totally different.

Like Taylor, Dragon also discussed the benefits of being a part of this family, such as feeling cared for and supported by coworkers. He stated:

Everyone actually sincerely cares about your well-being.

He furthered this comment by telling me a story about how his crew supported him when his grandmother died. He stated:

About a year ago on the job, my grandma died before going to work. And then just seeing how my crew responded to that, and how they helped me out. And they said, go home, take the day off. And instantly it was just very gratifying, you know, like how they responded to me.

Dragon's statement highlights how he felt a genuine care from his co-workers. His story is reflective of Taylor's sentiments about being able to confide in co-workers during hard times. His story also demonstrated that although Dragon did not ask for support, it was given to him, which opposes Taylor's view of having to ask for help.

Two participants mentioned how they spend time with colleagues both during and outside of work, conveying how they have created strong friendships with coworkers. For example, Kevin stated:

We do so much with firefighters, we do things off the job, we do things on the job. We play sports off the job. So there's a lot of time spent, whether it's working or not working, with other firefighters.

Kevin further went on to say:

I do a lot of sports activities with guys off the job, and I also hang around with guys off the job as well, more so than I do with friends of mine from high school.

Derek expressed a similar sentiment to Kevin regarding spending time with crew members on his days off. He stated:

I made a lot of friendships through work. So on the days off, I have a tendency to get together with colleagues.

Both Kevin's and Derek's comments demonstrate how the sense of family that is fostered within firefighter culture can lead to the development of genuine friendships and connections that extend outside of the fire hall. This indicates that for some firefighters, friendship formation is also an important part of firefighter culture.

Overall, a sense of family appears to be a vital aspect of firefighter culture. For some participants, the family only existed within the fire hall, for some it extended into daily life, and for some the fire family became the individuals they spent most of their time with. This demonstrates how there are several nuances in this idea of family, more of which are further discussed in the subsequent section.

"Trials and tribulations": Earning a spot in the 'family'

A sub-theme that emerged within the theme of sense of family was having to earn your way in. It was made clear by several participants that being hired by the fire department does not mean you are automatically welcomed into the firefighter family. There is a process of putting in time and effort in order to become accepted. The process of earning your way in seemed to be particularly heightened during the initial twelve-month probationary period. Recall in section 4.1.1 how Derek discussed the potential bullying and hazing that probationers have to endure.

Having to earn one's way in seems counterintuitive to the notion of family. A family, at least ideally, welcomes and accepts new members unconditionally. However, the firefighter family is one that has a rigorous acceptance process, which brings into

question if the concept of "family" accurately captures the connections among firefighters. It seems that the construct of the "firefighter family" is perhaps more nuanced than the traditional definition of family. This was both implied and explicitly stated by participants. It is interesting to note that it was again the three most junior firefighters who discussed the process of having to earn one's way into the family. While one of the more senior firefighters, Cole, also discussed this process, it was only to explain the reasoning behind the probationary period and how it is justified, as we will see in his comments later in this section. The other two more senior firefighters, Daniel and Kevin, make no reference to probation or having to earn a spot in the family. Perhaps this is due to them not wanting to share with me in the interviews, or due to them being so far removed, in terms of years, from the experience of going through the probationary period. The three more junior firefighters highlighted the process of probation, and how it is tied to acceptance into the family.

When discussing the feeling of family, Taylor made reference to the time it takes before one feels a part of it. She stated:

Fire culture provides, in many ways a feeling of family. So, all of a sudden you have been welcomed, or, you know, it takes a little bit of time.

Taylor's comment about being welcomed, and then correcting herself to acknowledge that it takes time to be accepted into the family may be indicative of how normalized the probation process is in the fire department. Dragon also made reference to the idea of earning your way into the family when he stated:

After probation, that's when I kind of realized that the culture is a brotherhood and a sisterhood.

His statement demonstrates how he felt something shift between himself and his colleagues once his probation was over. It appears that during probation, Dragon was unaware of the sense of family that the fire service provides. He went on to explain how probation works and commented on how the timeline of being welcomed into the family seems to align with the ending of probation.

But once you pass that second six, there's a probationary exam. And you're gradually accepted into the team with open arms. And then that to me was when I kind of realized that the culture is a brotherhood and a sisterhood, once you kind of passed and kind of prove yourself.

His comments highlight the steps that need to be taken to be invited into the family. Derek also agreed with the idea of it taking time to be accepted. Interestingly, he used the exact wording as Dragon when he discussed needing to "prove yourself" to be accepted into the family. He said:

You don't get to be involved in that team or family environment until you've gone through the trials and tribulations of proving yourself as a firefighter and on a personal level as well.

Derek's wording struck me, as it suggests how being on probation can be a time during which one feels excluded, as they "don't get to be involved" in the family feeling. This notion of being excluded from the family was also found in both Taylor's and Dragon's comments when Taylor discussed the time it takes to be a part of the family and in Dragon's reference to not being aware of the sense of family until after he had finished his probation. Furthermore, Derek's mention of having to prove oneself "on a personal level" was also seen in other comments by Dragon. Dragon talked about how he feels he is accepted in the family, but that he has worked hard to get there. He stated:

I do feel like I am respected and taken care of, but at the same time I do work my ass off.

This comment demonstrates the personal effort that is needed to not only be welcomed into the family, but it also suggests that once in the family, one must continuously work and prove that they are worthy of being there. Dragon went on to highlight the type of attitude that is needed to make the fire service enjoyable to work at. He said:

If you work hard and you are a kind person, typically it's going to be a fun place to be.

Here we see two examples of what it means to prove yourself on a personal level, examples that convey the values of the firefighter family. Individuals who do not hold these qualities would likely have a more difficult time finding acceptance within the firefighter family.

Despite having to earn a spot in the family, Dragon explained how not being immediately accepted into the family does not mean fellow firefighters won't look out for you. He stated:

But even before [we finish probation] we kind of feel accepted, they do accept you. They will take care of you and make sure you're safe.

His comment shows that there may not be a sense of fully belonging to the family during probation, nor is there a sense of being completely on one's own. While colleagues may not fully embrace those on probation, at a minimum they do keep them safe. At this level, making sure junior firefighters are safe appears to be more of a concern for their physical well-being, rather than a demonstration of acceptance in the family.

After discussing the probation period, both Derek and Dragon quickly moved on to explain why this process is necessary. Dragon focused on the physical risks of the job and the need to ensure that everyone can be counted on when he said:

Because the big part of it is, they don't know who you are, and at the end of the day they have family and friends too. Right. It's just like, how would [name] react in an emergency situation? You know, I think part of it is also for their own safety too, which is kind of a weird example, but it's true, because they want to go home today. So how you react and how they train you is a big part of it.

In other words, everyone needs to prove themselves, as the job itself involves life and death situations, and everyone wants to leave work alive. Perhaps this process of earning acceptance is to ensure that firefighters are capable of handling the stresses of the job and can be relied on by their crew members to be there for them if needed. Similar to Dragon, Derek also commented on why it is important to prove oneself before being accepted. When discussing going through the process of probation he stated:

It's like, can you fit in in this work environment? Because it is a unique environment.

He furthered by saying:

It forces you to show that you have a good work ethic, you know, you're willing to work well with others and you're going to go the extra mile to make sure that your skills are up to par.

Derek, like Dragon, discusses the necessity of having certain skills and traits, such as a willingness to "go the extra mile". This may in part be due to the necessity of these skills for the crew to function safely and efficiently and for everyone to go home safely, and alive. Similar to Dragon and Derek, Cole also commented on why this process is necessary:

At times on probation, you can feel like everybody's against you, but they just want you to learn your job and be ready to go for next time. So they

are hard on you. But yeah, it's out of them trying to teach what you need to do. So, yeah, it's all warranted.

As Dragon and Derek did, Cole highlights the need for probationers to have the necessary skills to be able to keep everyone safe.

Overall, having to earn a spot in the family was discussed by four participants and earning a spot appeared to correlate with finishing the probationary period. While Derek, Dragon and Cole discussed the justification for this process, Derek's comments about hazing during the probationary period in section 4.1.1 highlighted the negative effects that this process can have on some individuals. Derek's story highlights the stark contrast between the sense of being embraced by the firefighter family, and the rigorous and potentially damaging process firefighters need to endure in order to be accepted into the family. One may first have to undergo bullying, hazing, and other negative treatment that can be detrimental to even the most confident of individuals. This section highlights that for probationers, the sense of being part of a family is something that has to be earned. Probationers have to prove themselves personally and professionally, gain the acceptance of their crew, attend stressful emergency scenes, and potentially tolerate bullying and hazing in order to demonstrate that they are worthy of a coveted position in the firefighter family.

"Follow suit": The importance of fitting in

An important sub-theme within the theme of earning a spot in the family related to the need to fit in with existing firefighter culture, and not stand out as being different or unique. This sub-theme highlights one way in which firefighter culture is maintained, as in order to be accepted into the culture, individuals must first prove that they fit into the culture, which in turn continues to maintain the status quo. This sub-theme was discussed by Taylor, Daniel, and Dragon.

Taylor was the participant who most openly discussed the pressure to fit in. She first discussed the idea of needing to assimilate when she said:

It's not necessarily encouraged for you to stand out in any way or be slightly different.

She then expanded:

There tends to have been a history of feeling like you just want to fit in. And maybe that doesn't allow for people to necessarily always be their authentic selves.

She furthered this by saying:

I think still in the fire culture, there's a bit of a front put on sometimes, And that is, by all means, not everyone, that's a generalized statement. But I think there's still a large number of people that show up with that, like layer of protection on at work.

Taylor's comments highlight how in the current firefighter culture there is a pressure for individuals to fit in, even if that means not presenting as their true selves and having to put on a metaphorical armor to come in to work. This relates to Dragon's comments in section 4.1.1 about wanting to pursue his master's degree but being worried of what others would think if he did, which demonstrates his hesitancy to stand out among the group.

Taylor discussed the detrimental results of having to change oneself to fit in when she said:

The [firefighter] culture seems to have created something a bit closed off. I don't want to keep over using the word culture but like there's parts of it that seem kind of closed, like if you choose to speak out or you maybe reach out or share something with the wrong person, there's a lot of stories about it not going well for people and a concern of mine is that that is why a lot of people don't reach out and they just kind of like, follow suit.

Taylor's comments highlight how the fear of standing out not only prevents individuals from being themselves but also suggests how it can inhibit firefighters from accessing mental health services. When Taylor discusses the culture being closed and preventing individuals from reaching out, she states how it is the fear of being judged, or as she says, "it not going well", which causes firefighters to keep things to themselves and "follow suit". I interpret this to mean that she believes firefighter culture discourages individuals from discussing their mental health concerns due to a fear of how it will be perceived, and therefore firefighters do not share mental health concerns and do not feel comfortable accessing mental health services. Her comment expresses how the culture of not discussing mental health concerns sustains itself. That is, there is a culture of not asking for help, which is perpetuated by stories of firefighters who faced negative consequences from colleagues when they did reach out. Therefore, firefighters avoid

asking for help due to the fear of negative peer reactions and stigma, and thus the culture of not discussing mental health concerns is maintained. Conforming to the culture of not discussing mental health concerns is necessary for the continuation of the culture. As Taylor puts it, firefighters just "follow suit" in not discussing mental health issues. Furthermore, recall section 4.1.2, where Taylor highlighted how individuals need to ask for help and need to choose to create relationships. Taken together with her comment above demonstrates the importance of finding safe individuals to create relationships with, as firefighters don't want to share with the "wrong" person. She continued her concern about sharing with the wrong person:

There's that fear of being judged or having an experience that... I went to a call before where I'm just like, "nope, that was so gross, that was the worst" and somebody else was just like, "wow, that was nothing". And you're just like, I'm going to see that now for the next four days in my mind. Whereas to somebody else, it's nothing.

Here, Taylor gives an account of sharing her experience of seeing something on a call that she felt was disturbing and having her experience minimized by the person she shared with.

Like Taylor, Dragon also discussed the notion of trying not to stand out when he told me:

I'm quiet and don't talk back. So typically, I do those things, and things will typically go well.

Dragon's comment demonstrates how his manner helps him to fit in highlighting that fitting into the firefighter family may be easier for some people than others, due to their personality traits. This was also seen in Dragon's comments in the previous section, about being kind and hardworking, and again shows how the culture is perpetuated, as those with the traits which fit the culture are accepted, and those with traits that do not fit the culture are not accepted. Daniel also discussed different personalities and highlighted how some individuals may not be a good fit for firefighter culture. Daniel said:

If people were quite quiet and reserved, they might not be as comfortable as others, you know, sharing in that specific group setting ... in that sort of alpha, predominantly male culture.

This at first appears to be in opposition to Dragon's comment about how being quiet helps him fit in. However, it perhaps highlights the nuances in firefighter culture, as silence is good when someone knows not to talk back, but silence is bad if it is due to feeling uncomfortable in the culture. This also may relate to the different ranks that Daniel and Dragon occupy. As a more junior firefighter, being quiet and reserved may be beneficial to Dragon, while Daniel, being a senior firefighter, sees the benefit of being a more outgoing individual.

Taylor also discussed how certain personalities may have a more difficult time fitting into firefighter culture, and the benefits of having a more dominant personality. She discussed the fear of being seen as soft when she stated:

Something very common would be, like you don't ever want to be referred to as soft. So, like whatever social things happened where a certain group of people might like refer to somebody else as that, you don't want to be that person, you don't want to be referred to as that.

She continued this thought by discussing how more dominant personalities function in the fire family, which is similar to Daniel's comments. In describing who would refer to others as "soft", Taylor said:

That would be kind of like a stronger personality or like a more dominant personality or like an A-type personality speaking of somebody illy.

When I enquired further about why she thinks firefighters would call someone soft she said:

My brief experience over the few years is that there still tends to be a little bit of this like hierarchy, where certain individuals want to make sure that they come off a certain way. So they are like - almost a tier system if you think about it. It's like in a high school sports team or, kind of, when we're teenagers and we want to be part of the cool club. There tends to still be that presence that I have personally observed in the fire culture.

Taylor's comments perhaps give an example of Daniel's discussion of a more reserved person having difficulty fitting in to the culture. She demonstrates how a "more dominant personality", or as Daniel described it, an "alpha male", would speak poorly about someone who is "soft", perhaps to achieve or maintain a higher status in the social "hierarchy". When I asked Taylor if she felt this hierarchy was related to the traditional ranking structure of the fire service, she told me this was different. These comments demonstrate the valuing within the fire service of an extroverted, type A, alpha personality, and suggest that perhaps other personality types will have a more difficult time fitting in and becoming a member of the family.

Another example of how firefighters have a fear of not fitting in is seen in Dragon's discussion of wanting to obtain his master's degree. As noted in section 4.1.1, Dragon told me that although he was interested in pursuing higher education, he was concerned that doing so would prevent him from fitting in at the fire hall. Dragon felt nervous about how his coworkers would perceive this. He stated:

I want to get my master's in public safety. But the thing is like being such a junior, a young firefighter, I don't know how that will be perceived amongst more senior firefighters, if that makes sense. Right? Like "is [Dragon] trying to jump ship"? But it's just, I'm kind of a nerd that way. I like learning. I just don't even know how that will be perceived, you know?

From Dragon's statement, it is clear he values and enjoys learning, but he may not pursue the degree he is interested in due to concern that his coworkers will view it negatively. The decision to pursue a master's degree as a more junior firefighter threatens the traditional structure of firefighter culture, therefore Dragon does not want to pursue the degree, in turn maintaining the current parameters of junior firefighters. He furthered this discussion by saying how he would not tell his coworkers if he did pursue higher education. He went on to say:

You just don't know how it would be perceived. If I did it now, I probably would keep it a secret between you and I, but I wouldn't lie about it, but it's kind of keep it down low, right?

In this part of Dragon's story, he seems to have a conflict between keeping his desire for more education a secret, but also not wanting to lie about it. The tension between being his authentic self at work and wanting to fit in can be seen in his story. It also connects to Taylors comments earlier in this section about how some firefighters feel they must put on a "front". Dragon says he would not tell anyone about his master's degree, which suggests he would present himself in a way that isn't necessarily true in order to maintain acceptance from his peers.

These discussions by participants highlight how there is a feeling of needing to fit in in order to be accepted into the family. This appears to be easier for some people than others, which is perhaps how firefighter culture maintains itself, as individuals who do not fit in, are not accepted into the fire family and therefore do not continue in the fire services. Fitting in also appears to come with detriments such as remaining silent in

order to appear compliant, creating a fear of asking for help, and not wanting to pursue career development as that may label someone as different.

4.1.3. "A little bit of a secret": Hesitation to share

The hesitation to share with individuals outside of the firefighter culture clearly emerged in my conversations with the participants. It was seen in their hesitation to share with me during the interview, their desire to protect spouses from secondary trauma, as well as a their wanting to only connect with other firefighters.

"Inside those fire hall doors": Hesitation to share in interviews

The first way I noticed a hesitation to share outside of firefighter culture was through my participants' hesitation to share with me during the interviews. This was manifested in participants suggesting I ask their spouses my questions instead of them, as well as responding to my inquiry about help-seeking tendencies with statements indicating that they do not want help from outsiders. Taylor demonstrates the history of keeping what goes on in firefighter culture within the fire group when she stated:

It's like fire culture has been kept a little bit of a secret for quite a long time. There's probably a lot of people that wouldn't really appreciate things I've shared [with you].

I interpret this statement to indicate that the closed culture is maintained by firefighters pressuring one another to keep things within the group. Derek also commented on the sense of a closed group, and the deliberate effort to not share with individuals who are outside of firefighter culture. When asked about firefighter culture, Derek commented:

I think a lot of guys make an effort to kind of keep things inside those fire hall doors.

Derek's comment aligns with Taylor's comment that firefighters would not be happy that she shared information with me, as someone outside of the firefighter culture.

"A really valuable resource": Re-direction to spouses

When asked about firefighter culture two participants suggested that rather than talk to firefighters I should talk to their spouses. For example, when discussing how to

define firefighter culture, Taylor suggested that in order to understand it someone would have to "get on the inside" and said:

I think a really valuable resource would actually be spouses.

Although Taylor herself was quite open in her answers to my questions, her suggestion to talk to spouses was connected to her knowing that other firefighters would not be as open as she is.

Kevin echoed this sentiment of needing to be on the inside to understand firefighters and that perhaps spouses would have that information. When discussing firefighter culture, he said:

I think you could probably ask a lot of spouses their thoughts on firefighter culture, and you could probably get a lot of insight from the outside looking in. Honestly, I think that might be a really, really good way for somebody to study about that.

Kevin further stated:

I think you might be able to get some good insight from some spouses, girlfriends, and boyfriends, depending on who you're talking to. I think that might give you some better insight.

In making these comments, Kevin demonstrates a hesitation to share by deflecting my question and stating that spouses would be a better source of information. After this statement, and pausing to think for a moment Kevin expanded on this idea when he stated:

We know as firefighters what we do and how we act and everything else, but I wonder what spouses would have to say.

Here Kevin expressed that he has the knowledge to answer my question about fire culture but by re-directing to spouses indicated his reluctance to share with me.

"Maybe I'll talk to somebody": A hesitation to 'outsider' help

Another way the hesitation to share during interviews emerged was when I asked participants about their help-seeking tendencies, two participants discussed not needing help from outsiders, which I interpreted as indicating a reluctance to share with those outside the fire service.

When I asked about previous counselling experiences, Cole discussed how he did not find it helpful and how he felt he wasn't provided with any new information that he didn't already know. He went on to say:

I don't know, I can figure my shit out for the most part, usually, I feel. But until that time I can't, then maybe I'll talk to somebody.

In this quote, Cole demonstrates a tension in his belief that he can manage his mental health on his own, and the reality that he can only figure it out "for the most part", suggesting that there have been times where he has been unable to do so. His quote demonstrates his feeling that even if he cannot manage his mental health on his own, sharing with others outside the fire service is still a "maybe". This demonstrates a strong hesitancy to share with someone outside of firefighter culture for Cole.

Daniel had a similar story of being able to handle things by himself. However, Daniel seemed to be aware that he held this notion and that keeping things to himself was perhaps not beneficial. He said:

Here's one thing I think I probably have in common with a lot of people is the 'I don't have a problem, I can fix anything' mentality and that's a wrong way to approach some of the stuff that we deal with.

His comment demonstrates how there are "a lot" of firefighter's who hold this same mentality. This is perhaps due to the culture of not discussing mental health issues in the fire service as seen in section 4.1.2. Firefighters want to uphold this culture, and therefore tell themselves that they do not have a problem, and do not need to reach out for help. It also may be connected to the themes of being judged by peers, and labeled as soft for discussing mental health, as was also discussed in 4.1.2. Daniel continued by saying:

You know, going home and saying, "I don't have a problem", but then yelling at my family is not productive.

After telling me this, he laughed. Perhaps the laugh was a recognition of his paradoxical statement, or perhaps a demonstration of a moment of discomfort. Daniel's quote demonstrates the paradoxical nature of believing that one does not have a problem, while also recognizing the negative effects appearing in his relationship. Daniel was aware that he held the belief that he does not "have a problem", which he acknowledged

is a widely held view, and was also aware of the effects of holding this view. Despite this awareness, Daniel still did not appear to access other help, such as counselling.

Both Cole and Daniel demonstrated the mentality of not wanting to access help from outsiders, which is perhaps reflective of a culture that discourages, and sometimes outright shames, discussions of mental health struggles. Recall Taylor's discussion in the section "Follow suit", where she discussed how the closed nature of firefighter culture prevents individuals from reaching out for mental health support. This highlights the stigma that is attached to mental health, and help-seeking in the fire service.

"Some things are not worth telling": Protecting spouses

Another sub-theme related to a hesitation to share was desire to protect spouses. A large aspect of firefighters' hesitancy to share with individuals outside of firefighter culture stemmed from their desire to protect those individuals from experiencing secondary trauma. This was especially the case when it came to spouses. Four participants, Taylor, Cole, Kevin and Daniel, discussed the idea of sharing with their spouses. The discussions of sharing with spouses emerged when discussing help-seeking tendencies. Interestingly, the three more senior firefighters, Cole, Kevin and Daniel also shared their fears of burdening or traumatizing their spouses. They also discussed what, and how much, they share with their spouses. When talking with Kevin about who he confides in, Kevin discussed sharing only parts of his shift with his wife. He said:

I got a spouse at home, and I can talk to her about a lot, but there are certain things that I wouldn't tell my wife, because it's not fair to her. Not because I don't think she can handle or she wouldn't want to hear it, there are just some things not worth telling because you don't want to give somebody else secondary PTSD just by something you said. So I think you have to be very careful right. But I'm lucky, I can go home and talk to her about my days and stuff for sharing calls that I go on if they're not too crazy, and if they get crazy then no [I wouldn't share with her]. That's when I talked to my friends that are on the job. I'll talk to them about that.

Both Daniel and Cole had similar stories to Kevin about sharing with their spouses. Cole said:

If I had talked to my wife - I don't open up everything. I'll talk about stuff, but I won't go into detail because I wouldn't want to, I don't know, that's

not her - She doesn't need to wear that kind of stuff, that burden. So I can tell her how I feel and stuff, but I would never go into detail about calls.

Cole's comment illustrates how he feels that it is not his wife's responsibility to carry the burden of knowing the details about calls he attends. Like Kevin, Cole discusses how he will tell his wife about certain things, such as his feelings, but not explicit details of calls. Like Cole and Kevin, Daniel discussed only sharing some things with his spouse. When asked if there are individuals he confides in, he said:

I would say coworkers first, spouse, sort of second. I don't like putting too much on my spouse because some of the stuff is pretty heavy and it's not necessarily fair because they're not used to dealing with it.

He expanded on this by explaining how sharing with a spouse can add stress to the relationship. He said:

It's just one extra thing that, you know, you're adding onto your relationship.

Daniel, Cole, and Kevin's comments again demonstrate how firefighters want to keep information within the firefighter culture, and not share with those on the outside. In this case, keeping information within firefighter culture is a way to protect outsiders from carrying the burden of their stories and a way to protect relationships.

Taylor also discussed sharing with her spouse, but unlike Kevin, Cole and Daniel, she highlighted how being in a similar service with her partner creates a different sharing dynamic. When asked about sharing with her partner, Taylor stated:

I'm fortunate to have a partner who is part of a similar, same service.

Taylor's spouse is on the inside of firefighter culture, and therefore she can share the protected information with them.

Participants' hesitancy in sharing with their partners (unless their partners worked in a similar service), out of worry of burdening their spouse or giving them secondary trauma suggests that the closed nature of the firefighter family can serves as a protective factor for spouses.

"Those guys actually get it": Connection through shared experience

At the same time as a hesitation to share outside of the firefighter culture, participants also demonstrated a willingness to share within the firefighter culture, which appeared to be due to their shared experiences. There was consensus among all participants that there was a feeling of connection to other firefighters as they all had a sense of shared experiences.

When talking to Taylor, she explained how firefighter culture creates a feeling of connectedness to shared experiences. She said:

There's something about fire culture that you share with other people who have been exposed to it.

Taylor's comment highlights the foundation for the sense of family, a connection through common experiences of firefighter culture. Several other participants discussed this connection, and the different aspects of firefighter culture that create it. For example, Cole told me how he feels comfortable talking to his crew members due to the shared experience of calls. He said:

If it's a real shitty call, you all went to it. You're all in it together, really. So you can talk about certain things.

Both Taylor's and Cole's statements highlight how going through the same experience brings people together and facilitates open discussion. It is interesting to think about Cole's statement about calls bringing firefighters together in relation to Taylor's story as told in section "Follow suit". Cole's experience is that calls bring firefighters together, while Taylor's comment highlighted how she shared something with a crew member who had been on the same call, and it wasn't received well. This perhaps highlights a tension between a shared sense of connection, and a fear of not fitting in. Despite Taylor's previous story, she also told me she would speak to a co-worker if she is having a difficult day at work. When asked who she confides in Taylor said:

I definitely would speak to a co-worker, I feel quite confident and quite comfortable with that.

Like Taylor and Cole, Daniel discussed how shared experiences with fellow firefighters create an understanding among them. Daniel told me:

You would rather share with your coworkers because they've experienced it and been through it all and they were there, and they can relate to it a lot better.

Dragon also discussed sharing with fellow firefighters. He discussed how individuals in his life who are not in the fire service do not have the same sense of understanding. He told me:

Talking to my girlfriend, my parents, [they] don't understand what the job is, but those guys actually get it.

Kevin shared similar thoughts to Dragon. When discussing who he talks to when he has been on a difficult call, he told me he would only share his thoughts with fellow firefighters. He said:

That's when I talked to my friends that are on the job. I'll talk to them about that....We have each other, which we've been using for a long time, a huge benefit for us is we have so many guys that we can talk to.

Furthering this, Kevin discussed confiding in one another:

We call it like peer counselling, almost you know you're just talking to your friends and going out for a beer and having a chat about what happened or whatever.

It is interesting to note that Kevin tells me they call it peer counselling, which highlights that perhaps firefighter's see the benefit in counselling, but still want to share with someone inside the culture.

Like the previous participants, Derek also discussed this shared sense of experience. He highlighted how he feels even more connected to his fire classmates since they had gone through the training process together. He goes on to say:

I think I'm able to share how I'm feeling with my classmates. Because we've all been hired together. We've all gone through the same kind of, trials and tribulations. And I believe there's a lot of trust there. So definitely at that level, you can discuss how you're feeling with your classmates and people you can trust.

The theme of shared experience also appeared to extend beyond one's immediate co-workers, to perhaps include firefighters as a whole. Derek discussed sharing with firefighters from different departments, suggesting that the connection is not limited to a firefighters' specific department but instead is an occupationally wide

connection. When discussing who he shares with when he is having a difficult day, Derek said:

I would talk about things that happened at work with like fellow firefighters, with firefighters [from my department] or a different department, but, yeah, other firefighters.

What is different about Derek's comment from those of others is that he discusses how he feels comfortable talking with firefighters from other departments. It is important to note that four of the six participants worked at other departments prior to joining their present department, while two participants had only worked at their present department. Derek had worked at another department before, which may have influenced his willingness to share with firefighters outside of his current department.

This discussion of connectedness to fellow firefighters by all participants demonstrates how shared experiences can create space for firefighters to share with one another. It also re-affirmed the hesitation to share with those outside of firefighter culture, as participants discussed how it can be easier to share with individuals on the inside of firefighter culture, over individuals who are on the outside.

"Shitty calls": Critical incident stress management

The connection through shared experience also emerged through a discussion of the Critical Incident Stress Management (CISM) program. When discussing who participants would reach out to if they needed to talk, three participants, Dragon, Cole, and Kevin, spoke about the CISM team. Through the interviews, I learned that the CISM team is comprised of firefighters from the department who have had specific training in critical incident stress management. It is a peer-based program, in which members who debrief with firefighters after a critical incident are firefighters themselves. This shared connection again appeared to be important to firefighters, and the three participants who spoke about the program highlighted the strengths of the program.

Dragon discussed how he has been a part of a few CISM discussions and how he finds them to be good. He told me:

If it's like a fatality or the call is kind of graphic in nature, they will take that rig out of service and do a CISM citizen discussion. That's more just immediately after, and I've done a couple of those things, not many, but a couple, and typically they're good.

The term "rig" refers to the specific firetruck and the team of firefighters who ride in that truck. Dragon is highlighting how the truck will be taken out of service, meaning they cannot be called out to an emergency until after the CISM debriefing is complete.

Cole described the CISM process as follows:

This day and age, like when there's any shitty calls, they'll gather everybody together and you go through a critical incident stress management, there's a CISM team and they come, everybody talks about what they did, what they saw, what they think.

While Dragon and Cole spoke about the process of CISM and why the debriefings happen, Kevin elaborated on the benefits of the CISM team in the following way:

They are trained to come and just basically recognize when there's an issue. Nobody on the team is a medical professional at all. We're just there to recognize, when something's different and that's where peer counselling comes in because we know each other, you know somebody different than they used to be. Whereas when you walk in to speak to a medical professional, they only know what we tell them, right. So, sometimes it's nice to have the peer counselling.

Kevin points out that because the CISM team and the firefighters know one another, the team is able to sense if someone is not doing well. In other words, the closeness that comes from being part of the firefighter family allows members of the CISM team to recognize if someone is not themselves and is struggling. Kevin's comments, while highlighting a benefit of the program, also reinforce the narrative that individuals outside of firefighter culture do not understand those who are inside firefighter culture.

Overall, the participants discussions of CISM highlight how firefighters appreciate the shared connections and understanding that inherently come with the CISM discussions, as they are run by fellow firefighters.

4.1.4. "That was actually really gross": The use of dark humor

Another theme that was very salient in firefighter culture is the use of dark humor. Five of six participants explicitly discussed the use of dark humor in firefighter culture. Dark humor is often characterized by having morbid, grotesque, content which is meant to make light of serious and unpleasant situations. Dark humor may be seen as

problematic or rude to some individuals. When asked about firefighter culture, participants in general first spoke of a sense of family, and then spoke of dark humor.

Participants highlighted several reasons and benefits for the use of dark humor. For example, Dragon discussed the purpose of dark humor, and how it can act as a way for firefighters to desensitize themselves to exposures on the job. Dragon told me:

We see bodies unfortunately on a regular basis. So, you kind of use gallows humor, respectably, to desensitize yourself to those situations.

Firefighters see extreme events on a daily, perhaps even hourly basis. As Dragon says, firefighters are continuously exposed to dead bodies, which is an extreme event that becomes normalized to firefighters. Dark humor is used to "desensitize" themselves, as Dragon says. Cole also discussed the purpose of dark humor. His discussion with me highlighted how dark humor can be used as a way to cope with calls they have been on. He stated:

People joke about stuff that they're uncomfortable with sometimes.

I interpret this statement by Cole to mean that dark humor functions as a way to process difficult calls, as joking about traumatic incidents can help to distance oneself from the awfulness of the situation. Derek discussed how dark humor can function. He stated:

People process the things that we see differently, and I would definitely agree that dark humor helps the kind of decompression, and I guess normalize the situation. It's just it's an attempt to lighten up the mood immediately after you're exposed to something like that.

Derek highlights several benefits of dark humor. First, he points out how dark humor is used as a way to process a challenging call. He also discusses how the humor helps to "normalize" abnormal situations, which is similar to Dragon's statement of dark humor helping to desensitize. Derek also discusses how dark humor is used to "lighten up the mood" after a difficult call.

Like Derek, Taylor also mentioned how dark humor can be used to lighten up a workday. She stated:

I think that there's some common conversation about how to deal with traumatic things we witness at work. There's a dark humor that lightens it, I guess if you will. I've personally experienced that, I've heard those

things and I've also used that type of humor. I personally think within reason it's actually a nice piece to have access to at work.

She expanded on this further when she said:

When that type of humor is being used, it's to brush something off. Like that was actually really gross and I just need to say something about it. Make an inappropriate joke in a safe space and move on.

Taylor's comment elaborates on how dark humor is used as a way to cope with difficult calls. There is not often a lot of time in-between calls for firefighters to decompress and re-set, which is why it is important to have an accessible protective strategy, such as dark humor, to help them get through their shift.

Another function of dark humor appeared to be a way to connect with each other. Daniel discussed how dark humor can be a way to communicate with co-workers. He stated:

I like that I can use dark humor and joke about scenarios that we've seen and been a part of, to help deal with that and open up the communication amongst the people I work with. Like if you just ask someone, "Hey, how are you feeling?", you'll get a one-word answer, a "fine", but if you make a joke about it and start talking about it in a more light fashion, you'll get people that are more likely to open up and have a conversation about what you just saw or experienced. So I think that's kind of cool and it's sort of accepted, it's not frowned upon.

Here, Daniel again touches on the idea of dark humor functioning as a way to lighten the mood, which invites firefighters to open up more than they might otherwise. This is an important insight as it shows how dark humor is a connective strategy that assists firefighters in discussing difficult topics.

Lastly, although my participants expressed the value of dark humour they also conveyed concern for how it is perceived and potentially misunderstood by those outside of firefighter and first responder culture. Dragon told me a story about dark humor which was publicized to the general public. He told me:

I'm not condoning this by any means, but there is an example of two police officers at [a local] park and they were caught taking pictures of a dead body, and doing selfies, and just to the general public, it seems horrible, which it is horrible, but there's a certain element of gallows humor that the average person does not understand.

Here, Dragon suggests that although he doesn't agree with the specific actions of these first responders, individuals outside of the culture do not understand the function of this type of humor. This again reinforces the view that those on the inside of firefighter culture understand each other, while those outside the culture do not.

As seen in the comments by Dragon, it appears that dark humor is not just firefighter specific, but that it is used by first responders in general. Daniel also discussed how dark humor is used by all first responders. He stated:

I would say the emergency response industry in general probably has a similar sort of dark humor.

The consensus among participants was that dark humor is an important aspect of firefighter culture. It was highlighted that dark humor is only meant to benefit firefighters as it can be a means of desensitization, decompression, and connection, and can lighten the mood around uncomfortable and traumatic situations.

4.1.5. "We've come a long way": A culture shift

As seen in the previous sections, firefighter culture is built on traditions and includes a strong sense of family among members, a hesitation to share with those outside of firefighter culture, a connection through shared experience, and the use dark humor as a protective strategy. However, all of the participants discussed how firefighter culture is shifting in a different direction. This culture shift was discussed in terms of a change for the better, with firefighters having a more positive outlook on mental health services and being more open to discussing mental health issues.

Daniel discussed the differences from when he started, and how there is more acceptance of mental health. He stated:

It's definitely being noticed over the 19 years. I mean, 19 years ago, you didn't talk about how you were feeling, so we've come a long way.

Kevin had a similar sentiment to Daniel, as he also discussed how the culture shift has led to more firefighters accessing mental health services. He said:

Do you know what, in the last several years, I believe, more and more people are accessing help from medical professionals.... Have we always had access to that? No. Do we have access to that now? We do, and we

have probably for the last, say five years plus. Where a real, true access to it for the last five years, before that it was there but maybe we didn't know how to use it. Now we've got quite an extensive mental health team we have looking after us.

Cole agreed with Kevin that access to services is increasing and seemed to have the same view of the timeline in which it has shifted. He said:

Now there's people we can call, and they can get us in touch with certain people. Whereas, like when I started 10 years ago, I don't think we had that. Just in the last couple of years that we had a chief of our, whatever they call it, mental health or whatever. So that's a new position that we never had anybody dedicated to it. So, now the atmosphere is changing a little bit.

Taylor also had a similar comment to Cole and Kevin about more firefighters accessing mental health services. Taylor discussed the shift she has seen in the four years she has been on the department, and how more firefighters are accessing counselling services:

It is really nice to see that in the short time that I've been a part of the fire department, there are a number of people that you hear talking about speaking to counsellors or going to therapy or their own mental health and wellness and so it seems to be trending upward. You get the odd conversation, people still kind of like bashing that type of work, but I have noticed there are people willing to like, speak up about it and normalize it, and that to me is encouraging.

Taylor's comment highlights how not only is access to mental health services becoming more available, but also that firefighters are more willing to talk about mental health. Cole had a similar sentiment to Taylor about discussing mental health more openly. He told me a story about how a co-worker talked to him about how he was feeling affected by a call. Cole said:

I was talking with another guy on our crew, and they had gone to - I wasn't working that night - and they had gone to a real crummy call where - whatever happened - and, he's like, "it was kind of in my head" and he's like, "I thought about it on my way to drive to work", because he lives in the city, he would have had to drive by that accident scene. He said, "you know, I didn't want to drive around because, I don't want it to kind of take over my mind space". He's like, "no, I drove by it, scoped out the scene, kind of played it through my head again" and stuff like that. But he's like, "I needed to do that". And I had never heard anybody really talk out loud about it like that before, it was just like, yeah, of course, don't try to suppress something, come at it straight on. I thought that was a good way of doing it.

Here Cole conveys his openness to hearing his coworker discuss topics of mental health, yet he also explicitly states he had never heard a coworker talk in that manner at work, which highlights the juxtaposition of the culture shift and prevailing norms.

Overall, all of the participants made reference to the shift that seems to be occurring in firefighter culture. Participants highlighted how access to mental health services is becoming more accessible and how some firefighters are beginning to talk about mental health more. However, Cole's story also suggested that it is not yet common to openly discuss mental health at the fire hall, indicating that there is still more shifting that needs to occur in order to normalize mental health discussions.

"Up and coming firefighters": A new generation

It appeared that a catalyst for the shift in culture towards greater openness about mental health was the younger demographic of firefighters who are being hired. The three more junior participants, Taylor, Derek and Dragon, made this connection, while the three more senior participants, Kevin, Cole and Daniel, did not. Derek discussed his thoughts on the different generations of firefighters:

I think a lot of up and coming firefighters, and people my age, I think we're a lot more open to seeking help a lot more.

He went on to discuss the differences he notices between the younger and older generations of firefighters:

Their whole experience is completely different to mine. From what I hear, a lot of guys talk about the old days and it doesn't really mirror what I went through. So yeah, it's definitely different.

Taylor expressed a similar sentiment to Derek and discussed the gap in generational ideas. She stated:

I would say there's more and more of us that are being hired that are a younger demographic and that's just naturally the ebb and flow of things. Things 20 years ago were just different. That's the reality of it. There are a lot of things and people in place that are still from a little bit of a different time. In regard to communication and reaching out and asking for help when they need it, not everybody has caught up to that, and that's not, well, it is supported, but by no means by the entire culture.

Taylor's comment indicates that not everyone in the fire service is making this shift. In particular, she points out how the older generation of firefighters may not be embracing

it. Dragon also discussed this difference between generations. When discussing CISM discussions, he stated:

It's kind of uncomfortable. It's a bunch of seasoned firefighters and some of these firefighters, they're from a different generational time. Because a lot of these guys, like 20 years ago, this stuff didn't exist. So maybe it could be ingrained - that kind of behaviour. And it's not a bad thing, it's just what they have kind of been taught. So how do you really discuss openly when that's kind of the narrative in the background.

In this comment, Dragon is referring to the discussion of mental health when he says, "this stuff". Dragons' discomfort with speaking during the CISM debriefings seems to stem from a fear that if he discusses his mental health, senior firefighters will think less of him. His comments suggest that there is still an "ingrained behaviour" in firefighter culture of not openly discussing mental health issues with each other, particularly among senior members. He further highlights how not discussing mental health was, at least in the past, a behaviour that was "taught" in the fire service. Although Dragon suggests that this is a behaviour upheld by the older generation of firefighters, he states how it influences the atmosphere of CISM discussions. This aligns with Daniel's comment previously about how firefighters did not use to talk about how they were feeling. This demonstrates how this aspect of firefighter culture maintains itself. There is an unspoken understanding that discussing mental health concerns is not accepted, which creates an environment where individuals do not feel safe to discuss mental health issues, which perpetuates and reinforces the lack of discussion.

It is interesting that the three junior participants seem to attribute the shift in firefighter culture to the current new generation of firefighters entering the field and creating changes. However, it is unclear if this is the case. I expect that firefighter culture has changed with each new generation, not just the current one. Many participants, including the more senior firefighters, discussed how they have noticed firefighter culture shifting during their careers. It does seem to be the case, however, that the shift in attitudes toward mental health is recent and as such is still a change in progress. Recall how Daniel said that when he started, there was no discussion of mental health. Now in the present day, the culture is shifting towards a discussion of mental health, such as through the implementation of the CISM process. Recall Dragon's discussion of CISM, and how he stated "this stuff didn't exist" when senior firefighters first started. Even though the culture has now shifted to include CISM discussions, Dragon highlighted how

there is still a stigma in the background of CISM discussions about discussing mental health. Here, it is seen how the culture has shifted from not discussing mental health, to having more opportunities to discuss, but not being fully free of stigma around the topic. The comments from all participants show how the shift in firefighter culture is a slow and continuous process.

4.2. Firefighters' Perceptions of Counselling

Another important aspect of this research was to explore firefighters' current perceptions of counselling services and their willingness in to seek help from counsellors. As seen throughout section 4.1 Experiences of Firefighter Culture, there are several aspects of firefighter culture that likely influence firefighters' perceptions of counselling, such as a tradition of not discussing mental health, and a hesitation to share with those outside of the firefighter culture. I asked all participants if they had ever attended counselling, and if they had, what their experience of it was. When I inquired about perceptions of counselling, across participants the feelings expressed were mixed. Only one participant, Taylor, told me she found counselling to be helpful. One participant, Cole, told me he did not find counselling to be helpful. Derek and Kevin reported having been to counselling but did not expand on their thoughts of their counselling experience when asked. While Dragon discussed his perceptions of counselling, he did not answer if he had ever been to counselling.

Taylor was the participant who talked about experiences of counselling in greatest depth. When asked about her view of counselling she stated:

I think that other people aren't as open to the counselling world right, and I'm super open to it, I'm pro counselling.

Her comment connects back to the idea of a culture shift, as it highlights how although she is open to seeking counselling, not every firefighter is. Recall from the previous section how it appeared the more junior generation of firefighters was open to counselling, while more senior firefighters were resistant to it. Taylor went on to describe why she feels some firefighters are resistant to seeking counselling services. She stated:

I often wonder because of the [firefighter] culture, when, people are struggling, or when they don't feel like they fully understand something, or they're having a hard time with like another member, or they had a hard

call, there's a lot - There's this like fear of being judged by your peers. I personally would say that because of the culture, I think that people don't speak up and reach out the way that maybe people do in other careers, I don't know I haven't ever really had one (another career).

Here she again highlights how firefighter culture can create a barrier for individuals to connect with counsellors. Her comments connect back to previously discussed themes including the tradition of not discussing mental health issues, and the fear of not fitting in and being judged by peers. Despite this barrier to accessing services, Taylor reported finding benefits in her counselling experience. She described her counselling experience as a positive one saying:

I immediately felt like this person was on my team, I felt super supported and I felt like she heard me, and it was kind of like a session with a cheerleader, but also somebody who was going to be super honest about the work they want you to do. So, it was just a different vibe. I guess looking for somebody with a little bit of tough love, but I will always leave my sessions feeling really supported and really good about myself. Somebody that you have a really good connection with, that's there to hold space for you but also push you a bit and it'll help you grow.

In contrast to Taylor, Cole said:

No, I didn't find it was helpful. I haven't done much counselling in my life, but, my wife has, and she says it's hard until you find somebody that gets it. And then, then you're good. But, I was like, you're not giving me any answers that I don't already know.

This comment from Cole raises the notion of "fit" between counsellor and client, which is an important issue for the counselling field in general but may be important for this population in some very occupation-specific ways, a point that is reinforced by Kevin's comment:

And there are counselors out there that are firefighter specific. And I think over the years that's one of the things that is very important to our job and culture was to find counsellors that already understand what we were doing. That's not to say that every counsellor that says that they're available for firefighting definitely understands us. Right?

This comment from Kevin exemplifies a view expressed by all 6 participants that to be effective with firefighters, counsellors must understand firefighter culture. Unfortunately, counsellors were seen to be typically lacking in such knowledge.

Participants provided several ideas of how counsellors could gain more competency in firefighter culture including talking with firefighters, being a first responder themselves, and having references from others in the fire service.

4.2.1. "Are you fucking kidding me?": A gap in understanding

An important finding that emerged from this research is that participants hold the view that counsellors generally do not understand firefighter culture. This perceived gap in understanding firefighter culture appears to be tied to firefighters' hesitancy to share that was seen in section 4.1.3. What is unclear is what comes first. Does firefighters' hesitancy to share prevent counsellors from having access to the knowledge that would provide them a deeper understanding of firefighter culture? Or does counsellors' lack of understanding reinforce firefighters' ideas that they should not share with anyone outside of the culture, as they do not and will not understand? Perhaps the two work together to create a feedback loop. Although it is unclear how these two factors influence each other, it was clear from participant's comments that the perceived gap in understanding creates a barrier for accessing services. For example, participants discussed how they do not believe counsellors can understand firefighter culture since they have never experienced it, and how they believe that counsellors will not be able to understand or help them. For example, Daniel said:

I think it's hard for people in our industry to open up to counsellors, because a lot of counsellors don't have any exposures to us, and to the type of traumas that we see.

Here Daniel shows how he holds the idea that counsellors are unfamiliar with the traumas that firefighters experience and implies that such awareness is necessary for them to be effective supports for firefighters. This again highlights the feedback loop of hesitation to share and a gap in understanding. Counsellors cannot gain experience working with firefighters if firefighters do not attend counselling, but firefighters will not attend counselling because they perceive that counsellors do not have experience working with firefighters. Kevin expressed a similar thought to Daniel when he stated:

I mean a medical professional that doesn't understand how we operate might not understand where we're struggling.

This again demonstrated how firefighters feel the gap in understanding firefighter culture can hinder a counsellor's ability to provide best service. Taylor also described how counsellors' understanding of firefighter culture would be beneficial for firefighters. She said:

[Counselling has] been a very positive experience for me over the years, but I feel like if I was more closed off to counselling, [going to] somebody who maybe had a better understanding of what type of social dynamic I was encountering on a regular basis at work, then, it would be easier because then right away you don't feel like you have to explain it.

It is clear that Taylor feels one way to get more firefighters to go to counselling, is to have counsellors who are proficient in firefighter culture. Similarly, Kevin said:

If somebody was already familiar with [firefighter culture] it makes you more willing to see them if you had an occupational issue that you want to talk about with someone, for sure.

Like Taylor and Kevin, Daniel also expressed his desire for a counsellor who understands firefighter culture. He told me:

That would definitely be my preference. I would seek out counselors that understood our culture, most definitely before somebody else.

Through Taylor, Kevin and Daniel's comments, it is clear that knowing a counsellor has competency in firefighter culture eases firefighters' hesitancy to attend counselling.

Taylor explained some specific ways how a lack of counsellor understanding might cause problems in counselling sessions. She told me about how during her counselling sessions, when she discusses different aspects of the fire service, it shocks her counsellor, and can disrupt her session guite guickly. She said:

I do find that when things have come up, and I've shared stories about things at work, usually she's mostly, absolutely just baffled. Like, "they said what, they do what, what it works like that?", like, mind blown by the archaic ways of certain things and the culture, and she usually derails us just momentarily because she has, and I don't mind one bit, but she often has some sort of outbursts like "are you fucking kidding me, that's how it works?" And I feel like if I had something that I really needed help getting through, she would be able to guide me through that from like a counselling perspective, but anything to do with like the fire service she's usually thrown off pretty quickly.

Despite Taylor saying she does not mind that her counsellor becomes distracted, it is apparent that she does not feel her counsellor could help her with a work-related issue. Dragon also shared the idea that having a counsellor who did not understand firefighter culture would cause disruptions in counselling sessions. Interestingly, Dragon did not state if he had been to counselling or not. However, when we were discussing counselling, he said:

They do kind of need that background. So you can say things and you won't need to clarify. Then I can just talk the entire time. Because I think I would typically say things and they wouldn't understand. So it would kind of be like a lot of pauses, because they ask, then we clarify, pause, then clarify.

Dragon's comment is reflective of Taylors' experience in discussing work with her counsellor, as they often have to pause for clarification before continuing. Taylor and Dragon's comments show how counsellors understanding firefighter culture could allow for greater client comfort and more fluid sessions that are focused more on client needs and less on filling gaps in counsellors' knowledge. Under such conditions it is likely that clients will experience improvements and movements toward goals in counselling more rapidly than if they need to interrupt sessions to explain firefighter culture.

Derek agreed with Taylor and Dragon that counsellor knowledge of firefighter culture is important, and he directly discussed how building rapport with a counsellor who has an understanding of the fire services would be easier than building rapport with a counsellor who didn't. He said:

If you go to somebody who has somewhat of an introductory knowledge to the going-ons of firefighting, I think if you already have that common ground, which could facilitate that rapport that much easier. And you can kind of jump right into whatever is bothering you. Instead of maybe having to explain and go revisit things. And I just definitely, I could see a lot of benefits of going to somebody who already has that base level understanding for sure.

Derek's comments highlight another benefit of seeing a counsellor with knowledge of firefighter culture, being able to start discussing the presenting concern right away. He discussed how it would facilitate an easier creation of rapport, and how it creates less disruptions as clients could "jump right in" to their presenting concerns.

Kevin highlighted how counsellors' lack of understanding can extend the amount of time needed in counselling sessions. He stated:

If you were have a conversation with the counsellor, and you're constantly trying to express to them, how we are, or what we do, more so than why I need help, I think that you'd be wasting, maybe not wasting your time, but you would definitely be extending the time you need to spend with that counsellor because they would be trying to figure out what's going on in your work life before they could get down to what's going on with you.

This comment brings up not only the issue of wasting firefighters' time, but also the ethical concern of firefighters having to spend more money on counselling sessions due to the process taking longer in order to accommodate time for explanations of firefighter culture.

Despite the importance of these hinderances created by a gap in counsellor understanding, the most distressing comment was made by Daniel who told me:

I've heard counsellors have broken off ties with their firefighter clients, because they're like, "No, your stories are disturbing me, I don't even want to hear them"... It's like they're not necessarily ready to hear what we're willing to unload on them. We need people who are comfortable with vivid trauma, listening to stories about that and being able to understand that perspective of what that person's going through. I know it's something that's been worked on in the province, finding counsellors that sort of, get that.

This comment indicates how counsellors themselves may recognize their lack of competency in providing best services to firefighters and decline providing them services due to this. Given firefighters' general reluctance to seek counselling it is a matter of concern that such individuals may take the step to reach out for help, only to be rejected by their counsellor. Whether or not this is true of counsellors, what is important is the perceptions that firefighters hold of counsellors. There is a need to demonstrate counsellor competency to firefighters and earn their trust in counselling services.

Kevin also shared this idea of having a counsellor who is competent in fire culture, but at the same time highlighted an issue with identifying how to measure such competency. He said:

I think to have a specific counsellor for firefighters is a must for sure, but I don't even know what that means.

This comment demonstrates how there is also a gap in understanding how to know if counsellors have an understanding in firefighter culture or not. Cole also posed an important question of how counsellors can ever understand firefighter culture when he asked:

Can you ever understand any culture without actually being in it?

These questions of how counsellors can better gain competency in firefighter culture are discussed in section 4.2.2 below.

These stories highlight a perception among firefighters of a clear lack in counsellor knowledge about firefighter service, and the problems this creates in providing best service. This led me to ask participants how they felt counsellors could gain a better understanding.

4.2.2. Gaining competency in firefighter culture

Throughout discussions with participants, three ways in which counsellors can gain competency in firefighter culture were clear. Participants suggested counsellors could gain competency by talking to firefighters, by being a first responder themself and by becoming a BC Professional Fire Fighters' Association (BCPFFA) vetted counsellor.

"Get on the inside": Talking with firefighters

The most common answer that participants gave for how to gain competency in fire culture, was for counsellors to talk with firefighters and ask questions. Kevin, Cole and Dragon all suggested this strategy. Kevin said:

I'm not sure how you would ever [understand firefighter culture] without talking to firefighters. How would you ever know that?

Taylor also had this thought of needing to speak with individuals on the inside, she said:

I think you kind of have to get on the inside a little bit for this one, I can see, do exactly what you're doing with your work, speaking to firefighters, a variety of gender and time on the job.

Similarly, Cole discussed how counsellors can start to understand firefighter culture by putting together stories from differing individuals. He said:

Just keep talking with people. The more people you're talking with, the different stories you're going to get, and I guess you can kind of piece it together with that information.

Cole's view was echoed by Dragon who said:

Once you talk to firefighters and you keep doing it, you start to understand the lingo and understand the calls and et cetera.

These comments highlight the importance of talking with multiple individuals who are on the 'inside' of firefighter culture in order to understand it and the breadth of experience it encompasses. However, they also again raise the issue of counsellors needing to have exposure to firefighters in order to gain and demonstrate competency, but firefighters being hesitant to see counsellors who do not have experience with firefighters.

While there is likely benefit in talking with firefighters in order to have a better understanding of their culture, there may be a need for counsellors to explore other avenues as well to expand their understanding of firefighter culture.

"A cherry on top": Being a first responder

Through discussions with participants about firefighter culture, there was a sense that counsellors could never truly understand a culture they have never been a part of.

Two participants brought this idea forward when discussing counsellor competency.

When discussing if a person needs to be in firefighter culture to understand it Kevin said:

You really do need to be in it. Because even before I got on to the fire service, I had no idea what I was walking into. And once I got here, it was just something so different than I've ever - well, I never even thought about it, so it's not even like I could have imagined it. I don't know how [a counsellor] would handle it. I mean, unless maybe you were a firefighter in a previous life, or your previous job before and you became a counsellor.

Based on his own experience, Kevin feels that others who have not experienced firefighter culture will not understand it. Dragon had the same idea as Kevin and felt that having a counsellor who had been or was a first responder, would be helpful. Dragon stated:

If the counsellor had a firefighter, police, or paramedic background, that's kind of like a cherry on top.

Dragon and Kevin demonstrate how they feel a counsellor could gain competency by having first responder experience themselves. While it is a genuine suggestion, in reality, it is likely not a realistic expectation.

Another more practical way to demonstrate competency that participants mentioned was to have members from within the first responder community recommend or support certain counsellors.

"Tick box for understanding": Having references

Perhaps the most accessible suggestion by participants for counsellors to demonstrate competency in firefighter culture is to have references. Some participants stated that counsellors could demonstrate their competency by having references from firefighters or becoming vetted, such as joining the BCPFFA directory of occupationally aware clinicians. When asked about how he would decide who to see for counselling, Daniel stated:

References would be number one.

I interpreted this comment to mean references from other firefighters. But Daniel did go on to talk about vetted counsellors when he stated:

Getting to become one of those vetted counselors, because it makes people a lot more comfortable going to talk to someone when they know somebody else's sort of already talked to them or they sort of already have that understanding. So the overall BC professional firefighters association has counsellors that are pre-vetted, and sort of given that tick box for understanding culture to a certain degree. I would definitely gravitate towards that, versus an unknown.

Kevin shared a similar idea when discussing how members of the occupational health team at the fire department can help firefighters get connected with counsellors who are occupationally aware. He explained:

We have our captain of our occupational health and safety team, and he can send us to certain doctors. So we have mental health professionals right now, so if we needed help, depending on where you live, they can send us to people that understand firefighter culture.

He further discussed his thoughts about this recommendation program when he said:

How well that is, I don't know I haven't accessed that myself, but I do know that there's been lots of guys that have had positive experiences with these counsellors.

Derek had a similar idea and discussed seeking out a counsellor who has the most experience in working with firefighters, although he did not speak directly about references. Derek stated:

But for me, just who whoever's been doing it the longest, who has got the most experience. Who's the veteran.

Overall, Daniel, Derek and Kevin presented ideas for ways counsellors can demonstrate or prove their competency such as having references, having an association such as BCPFFA acknowledge counsellors on their directory, or being recommended by the department's occupational health and safety team.

4.3. Summary

Through interviews with firefighters, a picture of a distinct firefighter culture emerged. This is a culture that is steeped in traditions, most central of which is the sense of family. Participants spoke of the process of having to earn a spot in the family and the negative effects which come with that process. All participants demonstrated a hesitation to share with individuals outside of firefighter culture but did so in different ways including a hesitation to share during interviews, with their spouses or with counsellors. Despite these differences, all participants highlighted a sense of connection and willingness to share with fellow firefighters. Dark humor was presented as a coping strategy which helped firefighters to process difficult calls, to lighten the mood and to facilitate connection and discussion. Lastly, while most participants agreed firefighter culture is shifting in a direction that is more accepting of mental health services, participants with the least amount of seniority highlighted the differences of culture within the generations of firefighters.

There were also several findings regarding firefighters' perceptions of counselling. While participants had differing outlooks on the value of counselling, they all held the perception that counsellors in general lack understanding of firefighter culture and that this lack of understanding is a barrier to seeking their services. Participants

provided several ways they felt counsellors could gain competency including talking with firefighters, being a first responder themselves and having references.

Chapter 5. Discussion

This research asked: What meaning do firefighters make of firefighter culture and how it intersects with mental health and help-seeking from counsellors? In the previous chapter I presented my findings in regard to these questions and summarized emergent themes around firefighter culture and perceptions of counselling. In this chapter, key findings will be examined in relation to current research. As well, implications for counsellors, recommendations for firefighter organizations, future research directions and limitations of the present study will be discussed.

5.1. Firefighter Culture

To my knowledge, there are no current studies which have investigated how to conceptualize firefighter culture by asking firefighters themselves hence, an important contribution of this work is that it gives voice to actual firefighters regarding how they define and experience the culture they work in. Despite this, there is current literature that discusses firefighter culture from the perspective of others. The themes of tradition, a sense of family, hesitation to share, dark humor, a culture shift and connection through shared experiences will be discussed in relation to that literature.

5.1.1. Tradition

There is a lack of literature on firefighter culture, and the literature that does address it does so briefly, drawing from more in-depth research on military culture. This literature suggests firefighter culture holds traditions of seniority, a paramilitary framework (Henderson, 2020; Henderson et al., 2016; Sommerfeld et al., 2017; Vujanovic & Tran, 2021) and traditional masculine values (Henderson, 2020; Henderson et al., 2016; Sommerfeld et al., 2017; Vujanovic & Tran, 2021). Seniority and the ranking structure were discussed in the current study by two participants. These participants discussed the structure of seniority and their fear of being seen as trying to bypass or get around the traditional process of moving through the ranks. While seniority was not discussed by many participants, suggesting it is not an aspect of firefighter culture that many participants thought about, based on the discussion that did occur, it appeared

that seniority was crucial to the structure of the fire services and to the daily functioning of the fire hall. These findings are in agreeance with current research.

Current literature also discusses traditional masculine values, including machismo (Henderson, 2020; Henderson et al., 2016; Sommerfeld et al., 2017; Vujanovic & Tran, 2021), and a hyper-masculinized environment (MacDermid et al., 2021), which provides an "old boys club" atmosphere (Gouliquer et al., 2020) in fire halls. Ideas of traditional masculine values were discussed by several participants. Recall that Taylor described firefighter culture as still being a 'boys club', and that Daniel highlighted how the fire services is a predominately "alpha male culture". Although only Taylor and Daniel explicitly highlighted masculine values, there were several discussions by participants which implicitly discussed them, and which explicitly discussed tradition. Recall that Derek discussed a traditional aspect of having a junior man, before quickly changing his terminology to junior person, highlighting how masculine culture is ingrained in traditional language used in the fire service. Participants' discussions of masculine values is supportive of current literature which states that masculine values are saturated in firefighter culture practices, daily routines, and organizational structures (Thurnell-Read & Parker, 2008).

5.1.2. Sense of family

An important theme from the present study, which is not thoroughly discussed in current literature was a sense of family. In the present study, participants highlighted a strong sense of connectedness which they described as a family. To my knowledge, only one article (Jacobsson et al., 2020), explicitly discusses this sense of family within firefighter culture. Jacobsson et al. (2020) discusses how the theme of family among firefighters is one of the most prevalent features in how fire fighters make sense of their occupation. The present study supports this notion, as four of six participants discussed a sense of family. Furthermore, most participants highlighted the sense of family first when asked about how to define firefighter culture, suggesting that it is a highly important aspect of firefighter culture. This is unsurprising, since firefighters spend a large portion of their lives in the firehall; it is inevitable that their work lives and personal lives become intertwined (Moran & Roth, 2013). Although there is a lack of literature which explicitly discusses a sense of family in firefighter culture, there is current literature that does characterize firefighter culture as having group cohesion and mutual trust

among members (Dangermond et al., 2022; Johnson et al., 2020). This aligns with the notion that male-dominated fields are often concerned with worker solidarity and group cohesion (Thurnell-Read & Parker, 2008). In the present study, participants discussed the sense of connectedness and belonging which are important for group cohesion. However, recall how a sub-theme within the sense of family was having to earn a spot into the family. Since firefighters rely on each other in dangerous situations, trust and strong group bonds are important, as their lives, and the lives of civilians, rely on their teamwork (Dangermond et al., 2022; Moran & Roth, 2013). This trust is often gained through the process of proving oneself in the fire hall by way of managing practical jokes and other forms of testing (Dangermond et al., 2022). In support of this, participants in the current study spoke of having to "prove" oneself through the process of probation, which may include being subject to bullying and hazing. Participants also highlighted that the purpose of the probationary process was to ensure that firefighters were able to manage the job. Recall how Dragon highlighted this idea of firefighter's lives being dependent on one another when he said that at the end of the day, everyone wants to make it home. In addition, an important way to earn a spot in the family was being able to fit into the firefighter culture. This was reflected in current literature as it has been highlighted that due to firefighters' unique circumstances of spending often 24 consecutive hours together, social integration is highly important for cohesive functioning (Varvel et al., 2007).

5.1.3. Hesitation to share

Current research discusses how due to the relatively closed culture of the fire service (Isaac & Buchanan, 2021), firefighters generally demonstrate an unwillingness to share with members outside of their culture (Isaac & Buchanan, 2021; Jones et al., 2020). This was demonstrated by all six participants in different ways, including a hesitation to share in the interview, a desire to protect spouses from secondary trauma and an emphasis on connecting to other firefighters. For example, recall how Taylor told me that there are some people who would not like how much she shared during her interview, as firefighter culture has been kept secret for a long time.

5.1.4. Critical incident stress management

Results from current research highlight firefighters' positive perceptions of CISM programs (Isaac & Buchanan, 2021; MacDermid et al., 2021). However, in the present study, perceptions were mixed. Current literature demonstrates that firefighters have a greater preference for department led CISM than for mental health professionals (Isaac & Buchanan, 2021). Furthermore, current research highlights that firefighters believe CISM is the most important department initiative following a critical call (Isaac & Buchanan, 2021). This preference for CISM was demonstrated in this study as Kevin and Cole spoke positively about CISM. Recall that Kevin spoke about the benefits of CISM, and how peer support can be beneficial. He highlighted how peer support is important as firefighters know each other on a deeper level than a medical professional would know them. Kevin highlighted how due to this, CISM members can recognize if someone is behaving differently than normal. However, recall Dragon spoke both positively and negatively about CISM debriefing. Despite stating that the CISM debriefings are "typically good", he also described the situations as being uncomfortable and stating that he does not like to share during the debriefings. Overall, participant opinions of CISM debriefings were mixed and therefore do not support or refute current research. More research on firefighter's perceptions of department led CISM debriefings could be done in order to thoroughly answer this question.

5.1.5. Dark humor

Current literature highlights how humor is universally used by almost all public safety personnel, and how it is an important aspect of the profession (Rowe & Regehr, 2010). As seen in the present study, dark humor is highly prevalent in firefighter culture and is an important aspect to the functioning of the firehall. Current literature demonstrates several benefits to dark humor. In general, individuals who use humor as a coping mechanism have been shown to experience and respond to environmental stressors more positively than individuals who do not use humor (Sliter et al., 2014). For firefighters specifically, dark humor has several vital purposes. Firstly, dark humor acts as a way for firefighters to express feelings (Dangermond et al., 2022; Rowe & Regehr, 2010). This was discussed in the present study as participants discussed how dark humor can enable a conversation in which firefighters are able to express themselves more easily. For example, recall that Daniel discussed how simply asking a fellow

firefighter how they are doing will often provide a one-word answer, but that he said the use of dark humor lightens the conversation and often allows firefighters to feel more comfortable talking. This demonstrates how dark humor can provide a space for people to open up and facilitate more of a discussion. Taylor also discussed this as she highlighted how dark humor allows people to share in a way that feels lighter, and which they can then more quickly move on from. In contradiction to this, some current research acknowledges that dark humor contributed to a reluctance to discuss mental health issues (MacDermid et al., 2021). This differs from the current study as many participants felt that dark humor in fact allowed for a more open discussion to feelings. Furthermore, current research also suggests that dark humor is a mechanism for firefighters to desensitize (Eriksen, 2019; Dangermond et al., 2022; Rowe & Regehr, 2010) and distance themselves from traumatic situations (Dangermond et al., 2022; MacDermid et al., 2021; Rowe & Regehr, 2010). This is consistent with this study's findings. For example, recall that Dragon discussed how firefighters use dark humor to desensitize themselves to difficult situations. Most notably, current literature discusses how humor can act as a buffer between exposure to traumatic stress and PTSD symptoms (Sliter et al., 2014), which is a particularly important finding for firefighters due to their alarmingly high rates of PTSD (see section 2.3).

Despite its apparent benefits, dark humor jokes are often not shared with those outside of firefighter culture (Dangermond et al., 2022; Moran & Roth, 2013), due to the fear that outsiders will not understand or accept it, or that it may be deemed as unacceptable or politically incorrect (Dangermond et al., 2022). The fear of outsiders not understanding dark humor was discussed in the present study by one participant, Dragon. Recall in section 4.1.4 when he discussed the story of two police officers taking pictures of deceased individuals, and how although Dragon did not agree with it, he saw the dark humor aspects of it that he stated the general public would not understand.

One aspect of humor and joking culture that is discussed in current literature, but was not explicitly discussed in the current study, is the group connectedness that it facilitates. Humor has not only been acknowledged as an instrument that facilitates social bonding (Sliter et al., 2014), it has also been shown to create group cohesion (Dangermond et al., 2022; Moran & Roth, 2013; Rowe & Regehr, 2010), construct and maintain group solidarity, create norms, and set boundaries (Moran & Roth, 2013). More notably, humor has been shown as a way for firefighters to reinforce cultural norms

(Moran & Roth, 2013). Therefore, dark humor may function as a way for the traditions of the fire services to maintain themselves.

5.1.6. Culture shift

In terms of the firefighter culture shifting, the present study refutes statements from current research, as it states that the fire service is resistant to change (MacDermid et al., 2021). In opposition to this finding in current research, all six participants in the present study highlighted a current cultural shift that is occurring. Recall how Derek said that while there is a firefighter culture, he believes that it is not the same culture it used to be. Furthermore, all participants not only discussed a shift in culture, which highlights a willingness to change, some participants also highlighted how a large aspect of the culture change was due to having greater access to mental health services. This also refutes current literature that states discussion of mental health issues and emotions are an imminent safety risk for the fire group (Henderson et al., 2016; Jones et al., 2020) and a source of embarrassment and a detriment to firefighter reputation (Vujanovic & Tran, 2021). In opposition to this, the present study demonstrated how participants felt in the last few years firefighters have become more open to discussing mental health concerns, the effects of difficult calls and their access of mental health services. However, the present study does highlight how there is still movement to be made, as some participants discussed not wanting to be viewed as being soft, and some participants discussed fear of being judged by their peers if they were to speak out about mental health concerns.

5.2. Perceptions of Counselling

This study sought to discover how counsellors can provide better services to firefighters. This was attempted by asking firefighters about their help-seeking tendencies, their perceptions of counsellors and what kind of counsellor they would seek out. Several results from the present study agree with current research including firefighters' perceptions of counsellors' gap in understanding firefighter culture (Gulliver et al., 2019; Henderson, 2020; Hom et al., 2018; Johnson et al., 2020; Jones et al., 2020; MacDermid et al., 2021; Isaac & Buchanan, 2021) and their preference for culturally competent counsellors (Gulliver et al., 2019; Isaac & Buchanan, 2021).

5.2.1. Occupationally aware counsellors

The present study aligned with findings from current research on firefighters' preferences for occupationally aware counsellors. In current literature, the most mentioned reason for firefighters' lack of professional help-seeking is firefighters' perception of a lack of counsellor competency in firefighter culture (Gulliver et al., 2019; Henderson, 2020; Hom et al., 2018; Johnson et al., 2020; Jones et al., 2020; MacDermid et al., 2021; Isaac & Buchanan, 2021). This was discussed in the current study by all six participants. All participants felt that counsellors had a lack of understanding of firefighter culture. Recall that Taylor discussed her experience with counselling. She explained how her counsellor does not understand how the fire service operates, and how she often has outbursts and momentarily derails the session due to her shock about firefighter culture. Furthermore, Cole discussed the idea that counsellors can't understand firefighter culture as they have never been in it.

While this study supports current research in aspects of barriers to firefighters' help-seeking tendencies, it also supports ideas in current research about firefighters' preferences for occupationally aware counsellors. Current research demonstrates how firefighters believe it is important for counsellors to have knowledge and training in firefighter culture, and that firefighters report a higher willingness to seek out counselling if the counsellor understands firefighter culture and the traumatic nature of their job (Gulliver et al., 2019; Isaac & Buchanan, 2021). In this study, several participants spoke of the importance of counsellors having knowledge in firefighter culture. As shown in section 4.2.1, several participants discussed the need for more occupationally aware counsellors. Kevin discussed how he would be more willing to discuss an occupational issue with a counsellor who understands firefighter culture. Also, recall that Daniel said he would seek out a counsellor if he knew that they understood firefighter culture. Despite this, participants were unsure what an occupationally aware counsellor would look like. Participants highlighted ways in which they felt counsellors could demonstrate competency in section 4.2.2, such as talking with firefighters, having references, becoming a BCPFFA vetted counsellor and being a first responder themselves.

Moreover, the findings of this study highlight ethical concerns connected to counsellor competency. Taylor, Dragon, Derek, and Kevin discussed the issue of a lack of knowledge causing disruptions in counselling sessions and extending the number of

sessions needed. While counsellors cannot be expected to have knowledge of everything, this discussion does highlight how counsellors should adhere to boundaries of competence, which are generally included in the code of ethics such as in the Canadian Counselling and Psychotherapy Association (2021) code of ethics. If counsellors' lack of knowledge is disrupting sessions to the extent of having to extend the number of sessions, counsellors should consider referring firefighters to other clinicians with more competency in firefighter culture.

Overall, the results of this study support current research findings that a barrier for firefighters accessing counselling services is their perception of counsellors' lack of awareness in firefighter culture. Furthermore, the results of this study also demonstrate firefighters' preference for occupationally aware counsellors, which supports findings in current research. This study contributes to current research with findings of how firefighters believe counsellors can gain competency through talking with firefighters, having references, becoming a BCPFFA vetted counsellor and being a first responder themselves. As well, the ethical consideration of counsellor competency is highlighted in this study.

5.3. Implications For Counsellors

The findings from this study have several implications for counsellors providing services to firefighters which will help to inform best practice. The results demonstrate that a large barrier to accessing counselling services for firefighters is a perception that counsellors do not understand firefighter culture and that firefighters would be more willing to see clinicians who demonstrate competency in firefighter culture. This demonstrates that counsellors who want to work with the firefighter population should take active steps to increase their competency in this area. Firefighters suggested several ways that counsellors can improve their competency. First, participants suggest that counsellors could spend time talking with firefighters. Counsellors may be able to gain a greater level of competency by talking with firefighters, and perhaps visiting firehalls. Participants also suggest that counsellors could become a vetted counsellor through the BCPFFA. During the course of my research, I found two Canadian training courses for counsellors through Warrior Health (Wounded Warriors, 2022). After taking the courses, Warrior Health provides counsellors with the opportunity to register on their occupational aware healthcare directory. I took both courses, including "Inter-Provincial"

Occupational Awareness Training" and "Introduction to Trauma Exposed Professionals". This may be a good place for counsellors to seek training and become a vetted counsellor. Lastly, counsellors may have to take extra steps in order to de-stigmatize and de-mystify counselling for firefighters. Overall, this study demonstrates that counsellors need to take active steps for education beyond their counselling degrees in order to understand firefighter culture.

5.4. Recommendations For Firefighter Organizations

The findings from this study have several implications for firefighter organizations in order to best support their members, and for helping to educate counsellors. Recommendations for firefighter organizations include having an easily accessible resource list of occupational aware counsellors and providing education for counsellors on firefighter culture and occupational awareness.

5.4.1. Maintain a resource list of occupationally aware counsellors

Firefighter organizations could maintain up-to-date and easily accessible lists of occupationally aware counsellors. Organizations could obtain a list of local occupational aware counsellors by looking at the Warrior Health occupational aware healthcare directory, or they could simply promote the directory as a source of information for firefighters. Since embarrassment has been highlighted as a barrier to mental health access for firefighters (Hom et al., 2016), having an easily accessible and anonymous way for firefighters to access counselling services may increase help-seeking tendencies. Participants in this study discussed how to access services they have to speak to someone in their department, who will then help them get connected with services. While having this help would be beneficial, having an additional resource list that firefighters could access on their own may be another important option. For example, participants in this study expressed fear of being judged by their peers and being seen as 'soft' if they discuss mental health issues. Having an anonymous way to access this list would help to mitigate fear of being judged.

5.4.2. Provide occupational awareness training for counsellors

Firefighter organizations could provide training services for counsellors in order to help them better understand firefighter culture. Since a preference for occupationally aware counsellors has been highlighted both in current literature (Gulliver et al., 2019; Isaac & Buchanan, 2021), and in the current study, firefighter organizations could help provide training for counsellors or work with counselling agencies to help create occupationally aware curriculum for counsellors. Participants in this study highlighted a need for a counsellor who understands their culture, the traumatic nature of the job and who can sit with their stories. Firefighters could help to provide theoretical training which helps counsellors to understand their culture and job more deeply. Furthermore, participants highlighted that counsellors could gain more competency in firefighter culture by speaking with firefighters. Firefighter organizations could also provide experiential training for counsellors by inviting them to fire halls to allow for discussions between counsellors and firefighters, and for an opportunity for counsellors to experience the fire hall setting.

5.4.3. Provide training for members on signs of PTSD

Firefighter organizations could provide training for their members on the signs and symptoms of mental health diagnosis, with a specific focus on PTSD. Since PTSD is one of the most frequent mental disorders reported amongst firefighters (Bartlett et al., 2018; Boffa et al., 2018; Henderson et al., 2016), it is important for firefighters to be aware of how to recognize the signs and symptoms of PTSD. Moreover, participants in this study discussed 'not having a problem', and then describing behaviour such as yelling at their family. This suggests that firefighters may benefit from understanding signs and symptoms of mental health deterioration. Furthermore, this education may help to reduce the stigma of talking about mental health and would be a good opportunity to introduce how to access the resource list of occupationally aware counsellors.

5.5. Future Directions

This study is believed to be the first study to examine firefighters' perceptions of firefighter culture, and how they define it. Future research could examine how firefighters

define firefighter culture in a larger scope, with more participants, and interviewing firefighters from differing departments. This would help in creating a more comprehensive definition of firefighter culture. Furthermore, all participants discussed a sense of connection to other firefighters and a willingness to share with them. In addition to this, many participants discussed experiencing benefits from CISM discussions. However, in opposition to this, many participants discussed fear of being seen as soft or different within the firefighter culture. As well, some participants discussed feeling uncomfortable during CISM discussions. Future research could further investigate participants' feelings toward discussing mental health topics with other firefighters. Lastly, participants felt that counsellors could gain more competency in firefighter culture by becoming vetted counsellors with the BCPFFA. With new occupational awareness training for therapists through Warrior Health emerging, future research could investigate the therapeutic relationships between firefighters and occupational aware counsellors to see if the training does help firefighters to feel more understood by counsellors. This research could also investigate if occupational awareness training helps to improve therapeutic alliance and outcomes.

5.6. Limitations

This study was limited to participants from one large fire department in the Lower Mainland of British Columbia. Since the study was limited to one department, it may only demonstrate the culture of that specific department, and not firefighter culture as a whole. Furthermore, participants were recruited via snowball sampling, as my original request to have my study emailed to all department members was denied. A member of the union helped me find participants through snowball sampling, and therefore many of the participants were from the same fire hall of this department as they learned about the study through their coworkers. The limit of one fire department and a small number of participants, many of whom were currently located at the same fire hall, may have limited the variability of responses within participants.

References

- Alghamdi, M. (2015). The effectiveness of narrative exposure therapy with traumatised firefighters in Saudi Arabia: A randomized controlled study. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 8.
- Atuel, H. R. (2018). Military cultural competence. *Clinical Social Work Journal*, 46, 74-82.
- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders. 5th. Washington, DC: *American Psychiatric Association*
- Bartlett, B. Jardin, C., Martin, C., Tran, J., Buser, S., Anestis, M., & Vujanovic, A. (2018). Posttraumatic stress and suicidality among firefighters: The moderating role of distress tolerance. *Cognitive Therapy and Research*, *42*(4), 483–496. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10608-018-9892-y
- Barton, John. (2020). Doing qualitative research with interpretative phenomenological analysis. *Enjoying Research in Counselling and Psychotherapy*, Springer International Publishing, pp. 51–69, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-55127-8 4.
- Benedek, D., Fullerton, C., & Ursano, R. (2007). First responders: Mental health consequences of natural and human-made disasters for public health and public safety workers. *Annual Review of Public Health*, 28, 55–68.
- Boffa, J., Stanley, I., Smith, L., Mathes, B., Tran, J., Buser, S., Schmidt, N., & Vujanovic, A. (2018). PTSD symptoms and suicide risk in male firefighters: The mediating role of anxiety sensitivity. *The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, *206*(3), 179–186. https://doi.org/10.1097/NMD.0000000000000779
- Brazil, A. (2017). Exploring critical incidents and postexposure management in a volunteer fire service. *Journal of Aggression, Maltreatment & Trauma,* 26(3), 244–257. https://doi.org/10.1080/10926771.2016.1264529
- Canadian Counselling and Psychotherapy Association [CCPA]. (2021). Code of ethics
- Carey, M.., Al-Zaiti, S., Dean, G., Sessanna, L., & Finnell, D. (2011). Sleep problems, depression, substance use, social bonding, and quality of life in professional firefighters. *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine / American College of Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, 53(8), 928–933. https://doi.org/10.1097/JOM.0b013e318225898f

- Carleton, R., Afifi, T., Turner, S., Taillieu, T., Duranceau, S., LeBouthillier, D., Sareen, J., Ricciardelli, R., MacPhee, R. S., Groll, D., Hozempa, K., Brunet, A., Weekes, J. R., Griffiths, C., Abrams, K., Jones, N., Beshai, S., Cramm, H., Dobson, K., ... Asmundson, G. (2018a). Mental disorder symptoms among public safety personnel in Canada. *The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, *63*(1), 54–64. https://doi.org/10.1177/0706743717723825
- Carleton, R. N., Afifi, T. O., Turner, S., Taillieu, T., LeBouthillier, D. M., Duranceau, S., Sareen, J., Ricciardelli, R., MacPhee, R. S., Groll, D., Hozempa, K., Brunet, A., Weekes, J. R., Griffiths, C. T., Abrams, K. J., Jones, N. A., Beshai, S., Cramm, H. A., Dobson, K. S., ... Asmundson, G. J. G. (2018b). Suicidal ideation, plans, and attempts among public safety personnel in Canada. *Canadian Psychology = Psychologie Canadienne*, *59*(3), 220–231. https://doi.org/10.1037/cap0000136
- Chamberlin, M., & Green, H. (2010). Stress and coping strategies among firefighters and recruits. *Journal of Loss and Trauma*, *15*(6), 548–560. https://doi.org/10.1080/15325024.2010.519275
- Cooper, R. (1995). The fireman: Immaculate manhood. *Journal of Popular Culture*, 28(4), 139–170. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0022-3840.1995.1395768.x
- Eriksen, C. (2019). Negotiating adversity with humour: A case study of wildland firefighter women. *Political Geography*, *68*, 139–145. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.polgeo.2018.08.001
- Gouliquer, L., Poulin, C., & McWilliams, J. (2020). Othering of full-time and volunteer women firefighters in the Canadian full service. *Qualitative Sociology Review: QSP*, *16*(3), 48-69.
- Greinacher, A., Derezza-Greeven, C., Herzog, W., & Nikendei, C. (2019). Secondary traumatization in first responders: a systematic review. *European Journal of Psychotraumatology*, *10*(1). DOI: 10.1080/20008198.2018.1562840
- Gulliver, S., Pennington, M., Torres, V., Steffen, L., Mardikar, A., Leto, F., Ostiguy, W., Zimering, R. T., & Kimbrel, N. (2019). Behavioral health programs in fire service: Surveying access and preferences. *Psychological Services*, *16*(2), 340-345.
- Igboanugo, S., Chaurasia, A., Bigelow, P. L., & Mielke, J. G. (2022). Biological embedding of psychosocial stressors within a sample of Canadian firefighters: an exploratory analysis. *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, *64*(10), 856–864. https://doi.org/10.1097/JOM.000000000002590
- Haddock, C., Jahnke, S., Poston, W., Jitnarin, N., Kaipust, C., Tuley, B., & Hyder, M. (2012). Alcohol use among firefighters in the Central United States. *Occupational Medicine (Oxford)*, *62*(8), 661–664. https://doi.org/10.1093/occmed/kgs162
- Henderson, E. (2020). Conceptualizing suicide prevention in firefighters through the lens of the interpersonal-psychological theory of suicide: A narrative review. *Archives of Suicide Research*, *0*(0), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1080/13811118.2020.1779152

- Henderson, S., Hasselt, V., LeDuc, T., & Couwels, J. (2016.). Firefighter suicide:

 Understanding cultural challenges for mental health professionals. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, *47*(3), 224-230.
- Hom, M., Stanley, I., Ringer, F., & Joiner, T. (2016). Mental health service use among firefighters with suicidal thoughts and behaviors. *Psychiatric Services*, *67*(6), 688–691. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.201500177
- Hom, M., Stanley, I., Spencer-Thomas, S., & Joiner, T. (2018). Mental health service use and help-seeking among women firefighters with a career history of suicidality. *Psychological Services*, *15*(3), 316–324. https://doi.org/10.1037/ser0000202
- Hoover, S., Bedi, R., Beall, L. (2012). Frequency of scholarship on counselling males in the Canadian journal of counselling and psychotherapy. *Canadian Journal of Counselling and Psychotherapy*, 46(4), 292-297.
- Isaac,G.,& Buchanan, M.(2021). Extinguishing stigma among firefighters: An examination of stress, social support, and help-seeking attitudes. *Psychology*, 12, 349–373. doi:10.4236/psych.2021. 123023
- Jacobsson, A., Backteman Erlanson, S., Brulin, C., & Egan Sjolander, A. (2020). promoting and hindering health and well-being in firefighter discourse. *SAGE Open*, 10(4), 215824402097917. https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244020979170
- Jahnke, S., Poston, W., Haddock, C., & Murphy, B. (2016). Firefighting and mental health: Experiences of repeated exposure to trauma. *Work*, *53*(4), 737–744. https://doi.org/10.3233/WOR-162255
- Jakubowski, T. D., & Sitko-Dominik, M. M. (2021). The impact of the traditional male role norms on the posttraumatic stress disorder among Polish male firefighters. *PLoS ONE*, *16*(10). doi:10.1371/journal.pone. 0259025
- Johnson, C., Vega, L., Kohalmi, A., Roth, J., & Howell, B. (2020). Enhancing mental health treatment for the firefighter population: Understanding fire culture, treatment barriers, practice implications, and research directions. *American Psychological Association*, *51*(3), 304-311
- Jones, S., Agud, K., & McSweeney, J. (2020). Barriers and facilitators to seeking mental health care among first responders: "Removing the darkness." *Journal of the American Psychiatric Nurses Association*, 26(1), 43–54. https://doi.org/10.1177/1078390319871997
- Kim, M. G., Kim, K.-S., Ryoo, J.-H., & Yoo, S.-W. (2013). Relationship between occupational stress and work-related musculoskeletal disorders in Korean male firefighters. *Annuals of Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, *25*(1), 9–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/2052-4374-25-9

- Kimbrel, N. A., Steffen, L. E., Meyer, E. C., Kruse, M. I., Knight, J. A., Zimering, R. T., & Gulliver, S. B. (2011). A revised measure of occupational stress for firefighters: Psychometric properties and relationship to posttraumatic stress disorder, depression, and substance abuse. *Psychological Services*, 8(4), 294–306. https://doi-org.proxy.lib.sfu.ca/10.1037/a0025845
- Lebeaut, A., Tran, J., & Vujanovic, A. (2020). Posttraumatic stress, alcohol use severity, and alcohol use motives among firefighters: The role of anxiety sensitivity. *Addictive Behaviors*, 106, 106353. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addbeh.2020.106353
- Lebeaut, A., Leonard, S., Healy, N., Raines, A., Buser, S., & Vujanovic, A. (2021). Associations between lower-order anxiety sensitivity facets and PTSD symptomatology among trauma-exposed firefighters. *Behavior Modification*, 00(0). https://doi.org/10.1177/01454455211016819
- Leppma, M., Taylor, J., Spero, R., Leonard, J., Foster, M., & Daniels, J. (2016). Working with veterans and military families: An assessment of professional competencies. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, *47*(1), 84–92. https://doi.org/10.1037/pro0000059
- MacDermid, J. C., Nazari, G., Rashid, C., Sinden, K., Carleton, N., & Cramm, H. (2019). Two-month point prevalence of exposure to critical incidents in firefighters in a single fire service. *Work*, *62*(3), 477–483. https://doi.org/10.3233/WOR-192882
- MacDermid, J. C., Lomotan, M., & Hu, M. A. (2021). Canadian career firefighters' mental health impacts and priorities. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 18(23). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph182312666
- McLeod, J. (2001). Qualitative research in counselling and psychotherapy. London: Sage.
- Moran, L., & Roth, G. (2013). Humor in context: Fire service and joking culture. *New Horizons in Adult Education & Human Resource Development*, *25*(3), 14–26. https://doi.org/10.1002/nha3.20028
- Nazari, G., MacDermid, J. C., Sinden, K., D'Amico, R., Brazil, A., Carleton, N., & Cramm, H. (2020). Prevalence of exposure to critical incidents in firefighters across Canada. *Work*, 67(1), 215–222. https://doi.org/10.3233/WOR-203267
- Obuobi-Donkor, G., Oluwasina, F., Nkire, N., & Agyapong, V. I. O. (2022). A scoping review on the prevalence and determinants of post-traumatic stress disorder among military personnel and firefighters: Implications for public policy and practice. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 19(3). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph19031565
- Oliffe, J. L., Kelly, M. T., Montaner, G. G., Links, P. S., Kealy, D., & Ogrodniczuk, J. S. (2021). Segmenting or summing the parts? A scoping review of male suicide Research in Canada. *Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, *66*(5), 433–445. https://doi.org/10.1177/07067437211000631

- O'Toole, M., Mulhall, C., & Eppich, W. (2022). Breaking down barriers to help-seeking: preparing first responders' families for psychological first aid. *European Journal of Psychotraumatology*, *13*(1), 2065430–2065430. https://doi.org/10.1080/20008198.2022.2065430
- Perrott, TA. Doing hot and 'dirty' work: Masculinities and occupational identity in firefighting. *Gender Work Organ*. 2019; 26: 1398–1412. https://doi.org/10.1111/gwao.12412
- Reid, E. M., O'Neill, O. A., & Blair-Loy, M. (2018). Masculinity in male-dominated occupations: How teams, time, and tasks shape masculinity contests. *Journal of Social Issues*, 74(3), 579–606. https://doi.org/10.1111/josi.12285
- Rowe, A., & Regehr, C. (2010). Whatever gets you through today: An examination of cynical humor among emergency service professionals. *Journal of Loss & Trauma*, *15*(5), 448–464. https://doi.org/10.1080/15325024.2010.507661
- Salleh, M., Ismail, H., & Yusoff, H. (2020). Prevalence and predictors for post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) among firefighters: A systematic review. *International Journal of Public Health Research*, 10(1), 1183-1194
- Sandeen, E., Moore, K., & Swanda, R. (2018). Reflective local practice: A pragmatic framework for improving culturally competent practice in psychology. *American Psychological Association*, 49(2), 142-150.
- Sawhney, G., Jennings, K., Britt, T., & Sliter, M. (2018). Occupational stress and mental health symptoms: Examining the moderating effect of work recovery strategies in firefighters. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, *23*(3), 443–456. https://doi.org/10.1037/ocp0000091
- Sliter, M., Kale, A., & Yuan, Z. (2014). Is humor the best medicine? The buffering effect of coping humor on traumatic stressors in firefighters. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 35(2), 257–272. https://doi.org/10.1002/job.1868
- Smith, E., Dean, G., & Holmes, L. (2021). Supporting the mental health and well-being of first responders from career to retirement: A scoping review. *Prehospital and Disaster Medicine*, *00*(00), 6.
- Smith, J., Larkin, M., Flowers, P. (2009). *Interpretative phenomenological analysis: Theory, method and research* (1 edition). Los Angeles: Sage Publications.
- Sommerfeld, A., Wagner, S., Harder, H., & Schmidt, G. (2017). Behavioral health and firefighters: An intervention and interviews with Canadian firefighters. *Journal of Loss and Trauma*, 22(4), 307–324. https://doi.org/10.1080/15325024.2017.1284515

- Stanley, I., Boffa, J., Smith, L., Tran, J., Schmidt, N., Joiner, T., & Vujanovic, A. (2018). Occupational stress and suicidality among firefighters: Examining the buffering role of distress tolerance. *Psychiatry Research*, *266*, 90–96. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2018.05.058
- Stanley, I. (2015). Career prevalence and correlates of suicidal thoughts and behaviors among firefighters. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 87, 163-171
- Sue, D. (2001). Multidimensional facets of cultural competence. *The Counselling Psychologist*, 29(6), 790-812.
- Thurnell-Read, T., & Parker, A. (2008). Men, masculinities and firefighting: Occupational identity, shop-floor culture and organisational change. *Emotion, Space and Society*, 1(2), 127–134. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.emospa.2009.03.001
- Varvel, S. J., He, Y., Shannon, J. K., Tager, D., Bledman, R. A., Chaichanasakul, A., Mendoza, M. M., & Mallinckrodt, B. (2007). Multidimensional, threshold effects of social support in firefighters. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *54*(4), 458–465. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.54.4.458
- Vujanovic, A. A., Tran, J. K., (2021). Providing psychological services to firefighters. *Journal of Health Service Psychology, 47*, 137-148.
- Westwood, M. & Black, T. (2012). Introduction to the special issue of the Canadian journal of counselling and psychotherapy. *Canadian Journal of Counselling and Psychotherapy*, *46*(4), 285-291.
- Wilson, S., Guliani, H., & Boichev, G. (2016). On the economics of post-traumatic stress disorder among first responders in Canada. *Journal of Community Safety and Well-Being*, 1(2), 26. https://doi.org/10.35502/jcswb.6
- Wounded Warriors. (2023). *Occupational awareness training*. Warrior health. https://education.warriorhealth.ca/pages/healthcare-providers
- Yin. (2011). Qualitative research from start to finish. Guilford Press.

Appendix A Research Ethics Board Approval

Minimal Risk Approval - Delegated

Study Number: XXXXXXXX

Study Title: Into the Inferno: Counsellor Competency in Firefighter Culture

Approval Date: September X, XXXX Expiration Date: September X, XXXX

Principal Investigator: Lucy Lemare Supervisor: N/A SFU Position: Faculty Faculty/Department: Education

SFU Collaborator: N/A
External Collaborator: N/A
Research Personnel: N/A
Student Lead: Mariah Mckenzie

Funding Source: N/A Funding Title: N/A

Document(s) Approved in this Application:

- Informed Consent Interviews, version 3 dated September X, XXXX
- Interview Guide, version 2 dated September X, XXXX
- Letter for IAFF Local XX, version 2 dated September X, XXXX
- Letter for XXXX Member, version 2 dated September X, XXXX
- Member Checking Email, version 1 dated August X, XXXX
- Mental Health Resources Email, version 1 dated August X, XXXX
- Summary of Research Email, version 1 dated August X, XXXX
- TCPS2 Certificate Mariah Mckenzie

The application for ethical review and the document(s) listed above have been reviewed and the procedures were found to be acceptable on ethical grounds for research involving human participants. The approval for this Study expires on the Expiration Date. An annual renewal must be completed every year prior to the Expiration Date. Failure to submit an annual renewal will lead to your study being suspended and potentially terminated. The Board reviews and may amend decisions or subsequent amendments made independently by the authorized delegated reviewer at its regular monthly meeting. This letter is your official ethics approval documentation for this project. Please keep this document for reference purposes.

This study has been approved by an authorized delegated reviewer.

Appendix B Organizational Recruitment Letter

September X, XXXX

Letter for International Association of Firefighters (IAFF) Local XX

Dear IAFF Local XX,

My name is Mariah McKenzie and I am a Counselling Psychology Master's student in the Faculty of Education at Simon Fraser University. I am conducting a research project for my thesis called "Into the Inferno: Counsellor Competency in Firefighter Culture", supervised by Dr. Lucy LeMare.

The purpose of this research is to gain insight into how firefighters define firefighter culture and how counsellors can gain a better understanding of firefighter culture in order to provide more effective counselling services. There is currently no research investigating how firefighters define their culture, or on how counsellors could become more familiar with firefighter culture. Documenting this research may help to inform practice of counsellors and improve counselling services for firefighters.

I am contacting you to invite members of XXX Fire and Rescue Service to participate in this study. To participate, you must be an active member of XXX. This study involves an interview which will be video-recorded and conducted on Zoom (20-25 minutes). In this interview, I will ask about thoughts of firefighter culture, and counselling services. I am particularly interested in definitions of firefighter culture, and if participants feel there are ways for counsellors to better understand firefighter culture. If you believe anyone at XXX may be interested in participating in this study, I invite you to pass along the attached letter to your active members.

Thank you for considering this request. If you have any questions, please contact me at XXX or my supervisor at XXX. You can also reach out to us if you have any questions about participating. Thank you for considering this request.

Warmly,

Mariah

Appendix C Participant Recruitment Letter

November X, XXXX

Letter for XXX Fire and Rescue Services (XXXX) Members

Dear XXXX Members,

My name is Mariah McKenzie and I am a Counselling Psychology Master's student in the Faculty of Education at Simon Fraser University. I am conducting a research project for my thesis called "Into the Inferno: Counsellor Competency in Firefighter Culture", supervised by Dr. Lucy LeMare.

The purpose of this research is to gain insight into how firefighters define firefighter culture and how counsellors can gain a better understanding of firefighter culture in order to provide more effective counselling services. There is currently no research investigating how firefighters define their culture, or on how counsellors could become more familiar with firefighter culture. Documenting this research may help to inform practice of counsellors and improve counselling services for firefighters.

I am contacting you to invite you to participate in this study. To participate, you must be an active member of XXXX. This study involves an interview which will be video-recorded and conducted on Zoom (40-60 minutes). In this interview, you will be asked about your thoughts of firefighter culture, and counselling services. I am particularly interested in your definition of firefighter culture, and if you feel there are ways for counsellors to better understand firefighter culture. We will schedule a time for the interview that is most convenient for your schedule.

Participation in this study is voluntary, it is your choice if you would like to participate or not. All aspects of the study will also be anonymized, your identifying information will not be reported. If you change your mind about participating, you may withdraw from the study without any consequences.

If you would like to participate in this study, please contact me at XXXX or my
supervisor at XXXX. You can also reach out to us if you have any questions about
participating. Thank you for considering this request.

Warmly,

Mariah

Appendix D Participant Consent Form

Ethics application number: XXXXXXXX

Version: X

Date: November X, XXXX

Consent Form - Interviews

["Into the Inferno: Counsellor Competency in Firefighter Culture"]

Study Title: "Into the Inferno: Counsellor Competency in Firefighter Culture"

Study Team: Dr. Lucy Lemare – Supervisor; Mariah McKenzie – MA student in

Counselling Psychology

Purpose

The purpose of this research is to gain insight into how firefighters define firefighter culture and how counsellors can gain a better understanding of firefighter culture in order to provide more effective counselling services. There is currently no research investigating how firefighters define their culture, or on how counsellors could become more familiar with firefighter culture. Documenting this research may help to inform practice of counsellors and improve counselling services for firefighters.

Study Requirements

Participation in the interview aspect of this study will require participation in a video-recorded interview conducted on Zoom (40-60 minutes). In this interview, you will be asked about your thoughts of firefighter culture, and counselling services. I am particularly interested in your definition of firefighter culture, and if you feel there are ways for counsellors to better understand firefighter culture. This interview is intended to be conversational in nature, and you may share as much or as little detail as you are comfortable with. We will schedule a time for the interview that is most convenient for your schedule. The audio recording of your interview will be transcribed and sent to you to give you an opportunity to review the interview and make any changes you wish. There is unfortunately no compensation provided for your participation.

Withdrawal

Participation in this study is completely voluntary, meaning it is your choice if you would like to participate. You may also withdraw from the study before, during, or after participation without any consequences. If you choose to withdraw from the study, all data collected about you will be destroyed.

You can withdraw by emailing either Mariah at XXXX or her supervisor at XXXX. However, you will not be able to withdraw your data once the results have been published. The last day to withdraw will be May 1st 2022.

Confidentiality

This interview is hosted by Zoom, a US company. Any data you provide may be transmitted and stored in countries outside of Canada, as well as in Canada. It is important to remember that privacy laws vary in different countries and may not be the same as in Canada.

All interview recordings will be confidential, and password protected, meaning no one will be able to view them outside of the research team. The data collected will be anonymized, meaning your identifying information (such as your name, the city you live in, and your country of origin) will not be reported. You will also choose a pseudonym to be used in reports to ensure your privacy. A list which links your name to your chosen pseudonym will be kept until completion of the research project and will then be destroyed.

Use of Data

The information you provide will be used to better understand the connection between firefighter culture and counselling services. The information will be analyzed for common themes. As mentioned, names and other identifying information will be omitted to protect your privacy, but direct quotations of yours may be included. The findings of this study will be published in a Master's thesis. The thesis is expected to be successfully defended and accepted at the library by August 30th 2023. There may be subsequent publication of these same findings in an article or presentation. Subsequent publication may entail further analyses of the data, and therefore the data will be kept for 3 years after the successful thesis defense.

Upon completion of the project, all participants will receive a one-page summary of the research findings via email. The research team will retain your email address to do this, and your email address will be deleted from our records when the summary has been sent to you.

Potential Risks

The potential risks of participating in this study are minimal. No questions are intended to bring up uncomfortable emotions, though discussing experiences of firefighter culture and counselling could bring up stressful memories for some participants. If you become emotionally distressed during an interview, you will be given the option to pause the interview (for a few minutes or the interview could be rescheduled for later), and you will be reminded of the option to withdraw from the study.

Potential Benefits

The potential benefits of participating in this study include sharing your thoughts about firefighter culture and current counselling services and contributing to research that may help to improve counselling services for firefighters in the future.

Contact Information

You are welcome to ask questions before, during, or after your participation in this research. You can contact Mariah at XXXX or Dr. Lucy LeMare at XXXX about any questions or concerns you may have.

Complaints

If you have any concerns about your rights as a research participant and/or your experiences while participating in this study, you may contact the SFU Office of Research Ethics at XXXX or XXX-XXXX-XXXX.

Consent

If you would like to participate in this research, please sign below. Your signature confirms:

- You have been given sufficient time to read and understand the information about participating in this study
- You have been given sufficient time and opportunity to ask questions about this study, and you are satisfied with the answers to your questions
- You agree to have your interview video recorded
- You agree to the use of direct quotations
- You understand you are able to withdraw from the study at any time until May 1st 2022 without having to provide a reason and without any consequences

Participant Name
Date

Participant Signature

If you are unable to provide written consent, it is also an option to provide verbal consent. Please check the box below if you would rather provide verbal consent over Zoom. Your consent will be video recorded on Zoom instead.

☐ I prefer to provide verbal consent on Zoom

Appendix E Interview Guide

Ethics application number: XXXXXXXX

Version: X

Date: September X, XXXX

Interview Guide

Greeting:

Hello. Thank you so much for agreeing to meet with me today. It's nice to meet you. How

are you?

I first would like to introduce myself again. My name is Mariah and I'm a Counselling

Psychology Master's student at Simon Fraser University. I am particularly interested in

counselling services for firefighters, which is why I am researching the XXXX Fire and

Rescue Services for my Master's thesis.

Interview:

I have three primary topics that I'll be asking you about, with some follow up questions

for each topic. However, this interview is intended to be conversational in nature,

meaning I may follow your lead at times if there are questions on my list that you have

particular interest in. Once again, you may share as much or as little as you are

comfortable with and you can pass on any questions that you don't want to answer.

You're the expert here, and if there is any additional information that you think may be

helpful to share please let me know.

Do you have any questions or concerns about participating in the interview before we

get started?

Are you ready for me to begin recording?

103

	T
1. Firefighter Culture	- How long have you been a fire fighter? Have you worked in other places besides XXXX?
	- Do you think that there are aspects of fire fighting that give it a distinct fire culture?
	- Are there aspects of firefighter culture that you particularly resonate with or are there aspects of firefighter culture that you do not resonate with, or feel are a hinderance?
	- If you have worked as a firefighter in other locations, how was the culture there different or similar to the culture in XXXX?
2. Help-seeking Tendencies	- What current strategies do you use to help manage occupational stress?
	- If you are feeling overwhelmed by occupational stress, is there anyone you turn to for support?
	- Have you ever attended counselling for occupational stress? If yes – what was that experience like? If no – Why not?
3. Counselling	- What have you looked for, or would you look for in a counsellor, such as education or experience?
	- Are there certain things a counsellor could have or do that would make you feel comfortable to seek counselling?
	- If a counsellor understood firefighter culture, would it influence your willingness to attend counselling at all?
	- How would you know if a counsellor understood firefighter culture?
4. Closing question	- To close, are there any other things you would like to share with me?

- What pseudonym would you like to use?

Closing:

Thank you so much for participating. Over the next few weeks, I will be transcribing this interview into written form. I will then send you the written document to give you a chance to review the interview and make any edits or changes to the interview you wish. This will be to ensure you are comfortable with all of the information you have shared today. After that, you will be done participating in the interview portion of this research project.

Do you have any questions or concerns before we log off today?

Thank you again for sharing your story. It was nice to meet you. Take care.

Appendix F Member Checking Email

Ethics application number: XXXXXXXX

Version: X

Date: August X, XXXX

Member Checking Email

Hello [insert participant name],

Thank you for your participation in the research project "Into the Inferno: Counsellor Competency in Firefighter Culture", conducted by Dr. Lucy LeMare and I.

As promised, your interview has been transcribed into written form and is attached to this email. Please review your interview and respond to this email with any edits or omissions you would like me to make. If you do not want to make any changes to your interview, please respond to this email letting me know you are comfortable with the transcription as it is.

Thank you again for your time and efforts.

Warmly,

Mariah

Appendix G Mental Health Resources

Ethics application number: XXXXXXXX

Version: X

Date: August X, XXXX

Mental Health Resources

Dear Participant,

Thank you for participating in this study. Your responses may help to inform counselling practices and improve counselling services. When the study is completed, a one-page summary will be sent to XXXX.

If you feel that you need mental health support or services, please consider contacting one of the following resources:

- Contact your Employee Assistance Program

- Contact your Critical Incident Stress Management Team

- Call the 24/7 BC Crisis Line at 1-800-784-2433

- Find a registered counsellor at: https://bc-counsellors.org/counsellors/

Warmly,

Mariah